The Hospital for Intestinal and Colorectal Disorders

The Biennial Report 2007/2008



North West London Hospitals NHS Trust Watford Road Harrow Middlesex HA1 3UJ, UK

Tel: +44 (0) 20 8235 4000 Fax: +44 (0) 20 8235 4001 www.stmarkshospital.org.uk



## Preface

Since 1837 St. Mark's Hospital has provided specialist care to patients with intestinal diseases. Our success has been through multi-disciplinary team working, drawing on the expertise of many health care professionals from diverse backgrounds. The achievements of these individuals have been carefully documented over the years in the St. Mark's Annual Report. The 172nd manifestation of this present document continues the tradition. After the trials and tribulations of 2005, 2006 proved to be a productive and successful year. St. Mark's has been regenerated by new consultant appointments and an attitude which is positive and forward thinking.

As the reader will see, clinical, teaching, research and fundraising activities are flourishing and of high quality. - The lion has re-found its roar.

## Editor

Brian P Saunders

## Assisted by

Judith Landgrebe Janice Ferrari

## Photographers

Mike Zeiderman

Sue Thomasen



## Table of Contents

- 4 Patrons, Senior Staff and Trustees
- 6 Clinical Director's Report
- 7 Service Manager's Report
- 8 Frederick Salmon Ward
- 10 Outpatients Department
- 11 The Robert & Lisa Sainsbury Wing
- 13 Medical Social Work
- 14 St. Mark's Association
- 15 St. Mark's Hospital Foundation

## **Support Groups**

20 Friends of St. Mark's

### Academic Institute

- 24 Dean's Report
- 26 Visitors and Delegates
- 28 St. Mark's In House Rounds

## **Departmental Reports**

32 Cancer Research UK Colorectal Cancer Unit

Population and Screening Research Group

Family Cancer Group

The Polyposis Registry

- 39 Intestinal Imaging Centre
- 40 Endoscopy

Wolfson Unit for Endoscopy Incorporating the Kennedy-Leigh Academic Endoscopy Centre

St. Mark's Hospital and ACAD

42 Medicine

General Gastroenterology

Physiology Unit

Inflammatory Bowel Disease Unit

Psychological Medicine Unit

Paediatric Gastroenterology

53 Nursing

Burdett Institute of Gastrointestinal Nursing & St. Mark's Hospital Academic Nursing

Stoma Care Department

- 56 Nutrition & Intestinal Failure
- 58 Academic Department of Cellular Pathology
- 59 Surgery
- 62 Valedictories
- 63 Obituaries
- 67 Bibliography
- 75 Higher Degrees and Prizes

## Patrons, Senior Staff and Trustees

### The Board of Patrons

Sir Walter Bodmer FRS

Mrs Eileen Carey

Sir John Chalstrey

Mr Derek Coe

Lord Foster of Thamesbank ом

Lord McColl of Dulwich

Lady McGregor of Durris

Lord McNally of Blackpool

Dr Joy Newman

Lady Riches

Lady Sainsbury

Mr Evan Stone oc

Mr Keith C Wetherell

Lord Wolfson of Marylebone

## **Emeritus Staff**

### Consultants

Professor EW Walls MD BSc FRCS FRCSEd FRSEd

Sir lan Todd kbe ms md frcs fcs (sa) fracs facs frcpsglas

BC Morson CBE VRD MA DM FRCP FRCS FRCPath Hon FRACS

CV Mann MA MCh FRCS

Professor JE Lennard-Jones MD FRCP FRCS

A Brook MD FRCPsych

BM Thomas MB BS FRCP FRCR

PR Hawley MS FRCS

JPS Thomson DM MS FRCS

Professor RW Beard MD FRCOG

CB Wiiliams MA BM Mchir FRCP FRCS

S Goolamali MD FRCP

Professor IC Talbot MS FRCPath

Professor AB Price MA BM MCh PRCPath

Professor CI Bartram MB BS FRCP FRCS FRCR

Professor RJ Nicholls MA Mchir FRCS FRCPSGlas

## **Senior Staff**

## Consultant Surgeons

Professor JMA Northover MS FRCS

Professor RKS Phillips MS FRCS

PJ McDonald MS FRCS

SJD Chadwick MS FRCS

CJ Vaizey MD FRCS

RH Kennedy MS FRCS

SK Clark MD FRCS

## Consultant Physicians

Professor MA Kamm MD FRCP FRACP

MR Jacyna MD FRCP

HJW Thomas MA PhD FRCP

BP Saunders MD FRCP

M Pitcher MD FRCP

S Gabe MD FRCP

C Fraser MD MRCP

N Arebi Phd MRCO

S Thomas Gibson MD MRCP

## Consultant Histopathologists

T Guenther MD PhD Priv.-Doz, Dr. med.habil

L Harbin MBBS BSc MRCP MRCPath

### Consultant Radiologists

M Marshall MB FRCR

D Burling MD FRCR

A Gupta MD FRCR

## Consultant Psychiatrist

J Stern BA MB ChB MRCPsych

## Consultant Psychologists

P McHugh MSc CPsych

E Serrano-Ikkos CPsych PhD

## Consultant Epidemiologist

Professor W Atkin MPH PhD

## Consultant Nurses

Professor C Norton PhD MA RN

M Vance RGN DIP MSc

A Davidson MSc Dip HE RN

## Consultant Anaesthetists

M Brunner MB MS FRCA

M Grover BSc MBBS FRCA

M Hasan MB ChB FRCA

J Harris MB BS FRCA

K Konieczko mb bs frca

D Newton MB BS FRCA

V Ramachandra MB BS FRCA

N Robinson MB ChB FRCA

## Honorary Consultants

M Slevin MB ChB FRCP MRCP

J Elkabir MB BS FRCS (Eng) FRCS (Urol) FEBU

W Hyer MRCP MRCPCH

Urology
Paediatrics

Medical Oncology

D Fermont MB BS FRCR FRCS

R Glynne-Jones MB BS FRCR MRCP

C Higgens MD FRCP

M Kapembwa BSc MB FRCP FRCPEd

A Keat MD FRCP

C Oncology

Rheumatology

M Kapembwa BSc MB FRCP FRCPEd

A Keat MD FRCP

Rheumatology

Sir Francis Avery Jones Visiting Professor

Professor JF Colombel - France

Sir Alan Parks Visiting Professor Professor N Mortensen – UK

**Nurse Specialists** 

M Baulf Endoscopy A Chai Endoscopy J Duncan Biofeedback A Davidson Nutrition & IF J Kennedy Nutrition & IF R Man Endoscopy C Norton Continence S Robinson Periop Colorectal Practitioner C Taylor Macmillan S Varma Stoma Care J Williams Lecturer in Nursing S Wright Periop Colorectal Practitioner M Vance Endoscopy A Vujnovich Stoma Care L Younge Inflammatory Bowel Disease

Pharmacists
J Eastwood BPharm

Social Worker Solveig Wilson css

Managers

Professor RKS Phillips Clinical Director Dr BP Saunders Dean Sub-Dean Mr PJ McDonald Mrs V Enser Asst. Dir. Ops Elective Services Mrs P Rubin Asst. Dir. Ops Elective Services Ms A Curry The Robert & Lisa Sainsbury Wing Mrs N Dutton Patient Services Manager Miss J Landgrebe Academic Administrator Ms K McGuire Services Manager Mrs V Pryor Diagnostic Services Manager Mrs J McCarthy Head of Specialist Nursing

## North West London Hospitals NHS Trust

Chairman Mr Tony Caplin

Non-Executive Directors

Dr John Rhys
Dr John Green
Ms Shelagh Szulc
Mr Ketan Varia
Mr David Squire

**Executive Directors** 

Mrs Mary Wells/Mrs Fiona Wise Chief Executive Officer Ms Karen Taylor Operations Mr Nick Hulme/Mr Daniel Elkeles Chief Operating Officer Mr Mike Burke Medical Mr Kishamer Sidhu Finance Mr Don Fairley Finance and IT Ms Raj Bhamber Interim Director of People and Organisational Development Mr Phillip Sutcliffe Corporate Services Ms Elizabeth Robb Nursing

## Clinical Director's Report

In 2007 we had a change in the Trust Chief Executive and Deputy Chief Executive. Mary Wells was replaced by Fiona Wise and Nick Hulme by Daniel Elkeles. Trust support for St Mark's has remained strong and St Mark's has remained a major net contributor to Trust finances.

We were all extremely sorry when later in 2007 Professor Jeremy Jass needed to take a prolonged leave of absence on health grounds, succumbing to his illness in late 2008. Jeremy was a world-renowned histopathologist and a leader in the understanding of pathways to colorectal cancer formation. He was a good friend and colleague and will be sorely missed.

Professor Michael Kamm left to take up a Chair in Melbourne, Australia, at the end of January 2008. Dr Max Pitcher became Chairman of Medicine.

In 2007 Dr Ailsa Hart joined us as a 'new blood' Senior Lecturer, a joint appointment with Imperial College. In 2008 Mr Ian Jenkins joined as our second laparoscopic surgeon. Mia Small also joined as Nurse Consultant in Nutrition and Intestinal Failure. Caroline Mitchell, our Divisional Manager, departed and was followed by Pat Rubin and most recently by Tina Benson.

Later in 2007 CRUK employees at St Mark's had their contracts of employment re-deployed through Imperial College, bracing that link.

Looking to the future, the removal of Culyer funding to support innovation and research is a potential threat to the St Mark's approach. Alternative methods of funding though Department of Health grants would be greatly strengthened by further invigorating our bonds with Imperial.

Other potential areas that also need consideration include: the relation between the CRUK Family Cancer Clinic and Polyposis Registry and laboratory facilities; strengthening clinical trials in IBD in North West London, which would facilitate the introduction of new biological agents into clinical practice; expanding Intestinal Failure from a role predominantly involving longer term, more chronic medical and surgical issues to an expanded role receiving much sicker patients directly from ITUs around the country; and consolidating the recurrent cancer practice. Indeed, there is much scope to expand the St Mark's footprint to the mutual benefit of the Trust, Imperial, and most of all our patients.

The Trust already strongly supports the laparoscopic thrust and to this end has appointed a second laparoscopic surgeon, lan Jenkins, and built a state of the art laparoscopic theatre. The Trust supports an expansion of intestinal failure surgery and has agreed the business case for another intestinal failure surgeon who will also support the more complex inflammatory bowel disease surgical practice. Plans for a new anorectal surgeon are afoot.

St Mark's continues to do well with a high volume of surgical and medical referrals and with an enthusiastic, multidisciplinary staff. Watch this space!

## Robin Phillips

Clinical Director

## Wards and Outpatients

#### Modern Matron Jane Campbell

#### Senior Sister

Vanitha Kanagaratnam Louise Williams

#### Sister

Maureen Pillay Jas Dhiman Maura Prenter Ann Callaghan Alison Manley Jitka Adio

### Staff Nurses

Pauline Anderson Sam Kay Fiona Keely Donna Smith Vanessa Lopez Mercy Amoah Cecilia Obi Niamh Garry Mohammed Dahir Azam Shamsi Madeleine McCormack Janet Superio Chandy Gungadin Eleanor Ntiamoah Les Buencamino Joy Odita Sushma Paudel Lolita Niepes Marilyn Sackey Anna Shetty Shellah Chakandinakira Barbara Rugge Amirtha Prabhaharan Nirmalie Madurawala Miralie Legaspi Dev Ramgoolam Sabina Meyer Suzy Mahon Elizabeth Kamara Pat Balasubramaniam Imer Haxhia Claire OíMahoney Emma Fairhurst Bilu Joseph

### Health Care Assistants

Maureen Jarrett
Rosy Vijayamanoharan
Vivian White
Manjeet Sikand
Sheila Waterworth
Jennifer Piper
Aaron Cabangon
Romaine Joseph

## Administrative Staff

Nancy Swasbrook Zahira Mohamed Margaret McCarthy



Some of the team on Frederick Salmon Ward.

Firstly I would like to say a big thank you to all of the staff on Frederick Salmon Ward for their dedication and hard work. It has, at times, been a stressful area to work in. As always the ward continues to evolve and patients who attend continue to have the best care possible. Some of the staff have been here for a considerable amount of time and it is with great pleasure that promotions of staff to sister and charge nurse continue.

Thanks have to go to the Burdett Institute for the places they have funded for many of our nurses to attend gastrointestinal courses.

Support from the Clinical Nurse Specialists has been invaluable in the continuing to develop the nursing

services available to our patients. And again, thanks to the friends of St Mark's for their support and donations to fund inpatient clothes, washing and Christmas gifts. It is with sadness that I have to say goodbye and good luck to Matron Jane Campbell and to Senior Sister Vanitha who are off to explore the world of nursing outside St Mark's.

## Jane Campbell

Modern Matron

## Outpatients

Clinical Nurse Manager Denise Robinson

### Staff Nurses

Jocelyn Hyndman Dopoda Mehta Jesmin Sagomba

### Health Care Assistants

Bharati Punjani Sophie Smith Debby Silverman The Outpatients Department has continued to evolve. Working within the new government targets to see patients within weeks after GP referral. This and the additions to the Consultant body has meant an increase in patient volume through the department.

All of the St Mark's surgical patients are being pre assessed prior to admission and the service continues to develop with more of the Consultants using the Enhanced Recovery programme for delivery of care.

Education and training have continued to be an important part of staff development. I would like to thank the Burdett Institute for the course places that the trained nurses are making good use of and congratulations to the staff who have completed their modules.

## Denise Robinson

Clinical Nurse Manager

## St. Mark's Association

## EXECUTIVE

### President

Professor Ian Talbot St. Mark's Hospital

## President Elect

Professor Paul Boulos University College Hospital

#### Secretary

Dr Michele Marshall St. Mark's Hospital

#### Treasurer

Dr Anton Emmanuel University College Hospital

### **External Representatives**

Miss Jane Mccue East and North Hertfordshire NHS Trust Ms Asha Senapati Portsmouth Hospitals NHS Trust

## Administrator

Miss Judith Landgrebe St. Mark's Hospital

## St. Mark's Hospital Foundation

## Chairman of Trustees Michael Liebreich

#### Treasurer

William Phillips

#### Secretary

Dr Simon Gabe MD MSc BSc (Hons) MBBS FRCP

#### Trustees

Charlotte Barney MA PG Dip Edward Charlton Prof Michael Edwards JP BSc (Econ) PhD Prof Colin Green PhD DSc (Med) FRVS FRCPath FRCS (Hon) AcadUKrAcadSci Prof John Nicholls BA MChir FRCS Prof Robin Phillips MS FRCS Dr Christopher Williams BM FRCP FRCS Stephanie Zinser Prof Christine Norton PhD MA RN

## Chief Executive Officer

Jason Shauness

## Office Manager

Gill Royal

## Fundraising Assistant

Jayshree Shah Jemini Shah

## The Charity's Strategy

The charity's medium to long term strategy involves (i) increased fundraising, (ii) funding of high quality research and education in gastrointestinal diseases, and (iii) developing the brand of St Mark's.

In 2007 & 2008 the Charity funded or supported both research and educational activities at St Mark's Hospital which included a variety of research positions such as a consultant endoscopist, research doctors, research nurses and awarded numerous seed corn grants and scholarships. Educationally, we supported PhD students, MSc students, and several administrative staff, a media producer, educational courses as well as providing accommodation for the Burdett Institute of Nursing and a high definition projector for the lecture theatre.

## Staff Changes

2007 and 2008 have been busy years for St Mark's Hospital Foundation with new staff coming and going. Firstly we welcome Jason Shauness as CEO, who started in 2008. Jason has been working in the not-for-profit sector for many years and was brought on board to provide a more strategic focus for the Foundation. Stephen Roose-Jones, who helped to raise the profile of the Foundation during his tenure, left as Director of Fundraising and will be missed.



Jayshree Shah

Jayshree Shah took on the role of Fundraising Co-ordinator in 2007 and moved at the end of 2008 to continue in a fundraising capacity for Northwick Park Institute of Medical Research. While she was with us she helped organise a number of fundraising events including Bobby's walk (below). Jemini Shah started off as a volunteer for the Foundation but came onto staff towards the end of 2008. Welcome Jemini.

## Michael Liebreich Chairman

## Foundation Fundraising

## Major Sponsors

Trustplus and Yakult continued to provide significant support to the Foundation through their sponsorship providing £120,000 and £40,000 respectively towards the research, education and training at St Mark's Hospital in 2007 & 2008. One of our key promotional events with Yakult was Love Your Gut held in August each year (www.loveyourgut.com). We look forward to working with both of these generous corporate sponsors in the future to promote the work of the Hospital.

### Legacies

We were also fortunate enough to receive £130,000 of legacies over the last two years. Leaving a gift in your Will is a major source of support for the Foundation and is something for which we are very grateful. We always recommend to anyone considering such a generous gift to look after you friends and family first then consider leaving St Mark's Hospital Foundation what's left over, or the "residue". For further information please visit our website at www.stmarksfoundation.org or ring the office on (020) 8235 4092.

## Mosaic Appeal

The Mosaic appeal was launched in 2007, selling tiles on-line in order to raise unrestricted money for the Charity. The appeal was brought together by Stephen Roose-Jones and raised over £121,000 by the end of 2008. This appeal will continue in 2009. Sir Tom Troubridge became a Patron of the Mosaic Appeal in 2007 and has kindly helped us to raise money for the appeal over the past two years. If you would like to purchase a tile or make a donation to the Campaign, please visit our website at www.mosaicappeal.org.

## Community Fundraising

Community fundraising through volunteers is a vital resource for St Mark's Hospital Foundation. Without the selfless help and support of our ex-patients and friends we would simply not have the resources to fund the vital research, education and training programmes at St Mark's. These people generously give their time and support for free in order to raise awareness of St. Mark's and generate much needed funds. So thank you to all of you. Below are just some of many highlights over the past two years.

### Bobby's Walk

During the late spring and early summer of 2008, Bobby Grewal, President of the India Association, walked from Edinburgh to London to raise £80,000 for bowel cancer research at the Hospital. It was a terrific effort from Bobby and his colleagues and will make a real impact on our mission to stop bowel disease and saves lives.

## Justin Hansen

Justin Hansen travelled up the coast of Norway on his BMW touring motorbike for five weeks with a tent and medical supplies and somehow managed to self administer his intravenous nutrition! Just as impressively he raised several thousand pounds for St. Mark's.

## Gareth Berliner

Gareth Berliner put on an "Explosive night of comedy" at the Comedy club in Piccadilly. Over £4000 was raised in one evening and with a first class line up of eight acts featuring Ed Byrne.





## Foundation Fundraising cont.

## Staff Fundraising

Janice Ferrari, from our Academic Institute, raised over £5000 for intestinal failure research by trekking from Cusco in southern Peru to Machu Picchu up the country's highest mountain in a gruelling 10 day Andean trek.

Dr David Burling raised a very impressive £9000 to develop a National Training Centre for Virtual Colonoscopy to be located at St Marks Hospital. Meanwhile Dr Simon Gabe set himself another fundraising target of three triathlons in 2007 as well as an abseil off the top of Northwick Park Hospital, dressed as batman! He completed the abseil together with trusty sidekick Robin (aka patient Joan Maslen) raising £3,000 for intestinal failure research. In 2008 he raised an additional £3,000 through a further five events including three triathlons, a half marathon and another abseil (as James Bond this time).

## What to look out for in 2009

In 2009 St Mark's Hospital Foundation will continue to increase its media profile and fundraising operations. We intend to ratchet up our existing programmes as well as looking at raising funds from charitable foundations, through direct mail and generally by reaching out more effectively to those who have already supported us to raise even more for our terrific hospital.

If you would like to come with us on this very exciting journey, please ring the office on (020) 8235 4092 or visit our revamped website at www.stmarksfoundation.org.



Janice Ferrari

Jason Shauness

CEO

Dr Simon Gabe

Secretary

# Support Groups

## Support Groups

## Friends of St. Mark's

### President

James Thomson

#### Vice Presidents

Verna Lennard-Jones John White

## Chairman

Janina Phillips

## Vice Chairman

Anne Saunders

#### Treasurer

Alan Oldham

### Secretary

Helen Shorter

#### Committee

Anne Driscoll Janet Hammersley Jenny Thompson (Co-opted) Gillian Whitmee The Friends continue to work quietly behind scenes raising money to help patients and then spending it. We continue to support Artwork throughout the hospital and remain grateful to Geoff Metcalf of Artplace, for the time and consideration he gives to selecting appropriate pieces for St. Mark's. The link corridor exhibition is one area that often provokes comment and it is pleasing to see and hear patients, relatives and staff reacting to the changing displays.

We provide help with relatives' accommodation and patient transport. We sometimes are able to help patients with the purchase of a washing machine or offer some form of financial relief to get them back on their feet. These requests are 'one offs' and usually come via Solveig Wilson, the medical social worker, who vets the applications and ensures that our funds are distributed appropriately.

The patients' laundry room has seen plenty of use over the years but the washing machine and tumble drier have finally come to the end of their useful lives. As the machines are in the hospital they have to be of industrial standard, which makes them considerably more

expensive than the domestic variety. The committee made enquiries about the usefulness of the laundry room and as a result have placed an order for two new machines, which should be arriving in the next few weeks.

The Tea Bar, under the leadership of Vernon Dickinson, continues to provide a friendly face all they do for the Friends. Sadly two long standing volunteers died earlier this year, Doreen Edwards and Lucy Jeffery, both will be missed.

Requests are considered at our monthly meeting on the third Wednesday of the month. Any request needs to be of benefit to patients and something that is not usually funded by the NHS. We guarantee a prompt reply but we ask that all requests are accompanied by a quotation where possible.

Finally I would like to thank patients, Friends and staff who support our fund raising efforts.

## Janina Phillips

Chairman

## Dean's Report

#### Chairman

Professor MM Edwards JP BSc PhD

#### Dean

Dr BP Saunders MD FRCP

### Sub-Dean

Mr P McDonald MS FRCS

#### Administrator

Miss JC Landgrebe BS MSc

### Assistant Administrator

Mrs JD Ferrari

### Administrative Assistants

Mrs Rasmita Bhudia Ms Mao Hong Luo There were several notable educational achievements including recognition of the Wolfson Unit for Endoscopy as a World Centre of Excellence (only 14 in the World and the only UK centre) by the World Organisation of Digestive Endoscopy (OMED), and the award of National Training Centre status for laparoscopic surgery at St. Mark's.

2007 saw changes in personal with Peter McDonald stepping down as subdean after 6 years of loyal service to be replaced by David Burling who will bring new energy & ideas to this important role. In 2008 Brian Saunders stood down after many years of

There are many postgraduate courses run throughout the year, all administered via the postgraduate department and very well attended and income generating. These reflect the full spectrum of activities at St. Mark's - from surgery to psychology and are aimed at doctors, nurses and health care professionals all interested in the most important organ in the body, namely the gut!. It was therefore surprising that attendance was significantly down at the annual Frontiers meeting, particularly after the huge success of 2006. This was not I believe a reflection of the quality of the course as it was well received by those who came with universally positive feedback. Rather it echoed the reduction in postgraduate budgets and the National obsession with targets and waiting times giving staff less time to attend educational meetings. That said, major changes have been made for the 2008 course to make it more attractive by reducing costs (but not quality) which can be passed on to you the delegate and by offering significant additional savings to St. Mark's Association members.

I hope you will support this meeting which aims to condense all that is new in our speciality and to offer delegates the opportunity to discuss difficult cases and interact in a fun and educational atmosphere.

Another key area of our post-graduate activities is the audio-visual department. This has been extremely busy with multiple projects to produce "high-end" educational materials. Steve Preston has been appointed as A-V expert for over a year now and his artistic eye brings the science of what we do to life. Not unsurprisingly Steve is greatly in demand and the complexity of the projects he is involved in is increasing. A challenge for the future is to enable recording and editing in high definition - the A-V medium of the future, which will require significant further investment. St. Mark's learning materials are available via the website www.stmarkshospital.org.uk.

St. Mark's Hospital has had another productive academic year despite increased academic regulation and a tough environment for fund raising. More than 90 papers were published in peer reviewed journals as well as several MD's and PhD's. With closer academic links with Imperial College being forged we can look forward to an ever more productive academic scene in the future.

## Brian Saunders

Dean

## Visitors and Delegates

Fourth International Congress Frontiers in Intestinal and Colorectal Disease 29th and 30th November Professor Nicholls Festschrift 1st December

## 450 delegates attended

## Countries represented were:

Australia Austria Brazil China Denmark Eire

Finland Germany Greece Iran

Israel

Italy Japan Korea Malaysia

Netherlands Norway

Poland Portugal

Republic of Macedonia Serbia and Monte Negro

Slovenia South Africa Spain Sri Lanka Sweden

Switzerland Turkey

United Kingdom

USA

# Honorary Clinical Assistants and Research Fellows

Dr Gulen Arslan Turkey
Dr Venkata Bhaskara Subrahmanyam
India
Mr Tim Brown UK
Mr Gordon Buchanan UK
Dr Gianluca Colucci Italy

Miss Julie Cornish	UK
Dr Nicola Cracco	Italy
Mr Partha Das	UK
Dr Claudio Feo	Italy
Dr Ioannis Galanis	Greece
Dr John Jules Harvey	UK
Dr Domenico Izzo	Italy
Dr Alain Kakanou Eleuh	France
Mr Alexander Hardy	UK
Dr Juan Hernandis	Spain
Mr Richard Lovegrove	UK
Miss Yasuko Maeda	Japan
Dr Simon McLaughlin	UK
Dr David Parés	Spain
Dr Sophie Plamondon	Canada
Mr George Reese	UK
Mr Henry Tilney	UK
Mr Alexander von Roon	UK
Dr Katharina Wallis	Germany
Mr Nicholas West	UK
Miss Olivia Will	UK
Mr Michael Yuen	Hong Kong
Dr Wael Abdelkader Zaki	Egypt

## Observers

Dr Hadi Ahmadi Amoli Iran Dr Nayereh Amir Afshari Iran Dr Iván Bartha Hungary Dr Belen Beltran Spain Dr Bama Bogner Hungary Dr Paola Cellarino Italy Dr Vytautas Dambrauskas Russia Dr Srdjan Djuranovic Serbia & Montenegro

Dr Ioannis Galanis Greece
Dr Anil Gandhi India
Dr Gang Ma China
Dr Hao Gao China

Dr Ignace Hubertus JT de Hingh

Netherlands Dr Amir Keshvari Iran Dr Péter Krasznay Hungary Dr Martin Kreis Germany Dr Oswaldo Wiliam Marques Brazil Dr Hansjörg Marsoner Italy Dr Anderson Mello Brazil Dr Fereidoon Nanaei Iran Dr Attila Németh Hungary Dr Dineshkumar Patel UK Dr Sándor Bogdán Rajcs Hungary Mr Abdulrahman Saif Iraq Dr Zoltán Sallo Hungary Dr Romano Sassatelli Italy Dr Lázio Schmidt Hungary Dr Henrique Schleinstein Brazil Dr Attila Szijártó Hungary Dr Félix Szentpétery Hungary Dr Zoltán Szics Hungary Professor Tao Jiang China Dr Dinya Tomás Hungary Mr Michael Yuen Hong Kong Dr Xi-Peng Zhang China Dr Dmitri Zitta Russia Dr Jean-Paul de Zoete Netherlands

## Postgraduate Teaching Terms

Dr Manuel Alcantara Moral Spain Dr Hadi Ahmadi Amoli Iran Dr Ana Azevedo Portugal Dr Daniel Feisal Trinidad & Tobago Dr Ioannis Galanis Greece Dr Hao Gao China Dr Maria Gomes Portugal Dr Juan Carlos Gomez Rosado Spain Dr Marios Gregoriou Greece Dr Domenico Izzo Italy Dr Kaleem Khalilullah Ireland Brazil Dr Lino Karangeira Dr Aza Kochkarova Russia Dr Rodrigo G Medrano Caviedes

Spain
Dr Paula Messias Portugal
Dr Djuro Miskic Croatia
Dr Ahmad Masoud Zarour Jordan
Dr Jelinaiç Zeljko Croatia
Dr Xi-Peng Zhang China

Other well attended academic study days included:

Advanced Colorectal Workshops Body in Mind Enhanced Recovery after Surgery Symposia Intestinal Failure Workshop

Intestinal Failure Study Day PTQ Workshop

St Mark's Association Day

## St. Mark's In House Rounds

Friday 13 January	Nursing research projects - constipation, incontinence and cancer	Kathy Whayman, Julie Duncan and Christine Norton Chair: Prof Robin Phillips
Friday 20 January	Risk of cancer or dysplasia in ulcerative colitis pouch	Mr Partha Das Chair: Prof John Nicholls
Friday 27 January	Pills, tubes and other devices	Dr Naila Arebi Chair: Prof Robin Phillips
Friday 10 February	Cancer waiting times and peer review	Miss Celia Ingham-Clarke (Whittington Hospital) Chair: Prof Robin Phillips
Friday 17 February	Reader performance at virtual colonoscopy	Dr David Burling Chair: Prof Robin Phillips
Friday 24 February	The effect of chemotherapy on microsatellite unstable colon cancer	Mr Janindra Warusavitarne Chair: Dr Brian Saunders
Friday 3 March	Piles: the inside story	Mr Alexander Hardy Chair: Prof John Northover
Friday 10 March	Endoscopic mucosal resection in the colon: Technique, long term follow up and future directions	Dr Michael Bourke Chair: Dr Brian Saunders
Friday 17 March	Neurostimulation for bowel control. Anything new?	Dr Tom Dudding Chair: Prof Robin Phillips
Friday 24 March	Genes and bowel cancer	Miss Sue Clark Chair: Prof Robin Phillips
Friday 31 March	Duodenal disease and its' management in FAP	Dr Andy Latchford Chair: Prof Robin Phillips
Friday 7 April	Studies towards improved chemical sphincterotomy	Miss Marion O'Bichere Chair: Prof Robin Phillips
Friday 21 April	Enhancing recovery after colorectal surgery	Mr Robin Kennedy Chair: Prof Robin Phillips
Friday 28 April	Audit of pre-operation IV fluid administration	Mr Marcus Gore and Dr Jo Manson Chair: Prof Robin Phillips
Friday 5 May	Family history of bowel cancer and screening: A need for change?	Dr Huw Thomas Chair: Prof Robin Phillips
Friday 12 May	Injectable bulking agent for faecal incontinence	Dr Yasuko Maeda Chair: Prof Robin Phillips
Friday 26 May	Hospital hygiene and MRSA	Dr Peder Neilsen Chair: Prof Robin Phillips
Friday 2 June	Micrometastases in colorectal cancer	Mr Richard Slater Chair: Prof Robin Phillips
Friday 9 June	Anorectal malformations	Dr Harry Ward Chair: Miss Carolynne Vaizey
Friday 16 June	Molecular imaging of oncolytic viruses: potential applications to FAP-related pathologies	Miss Inge Peerlinck Chair: Prof Robin Phillips

Friday 23 June	Hirschsprung disease	Dr Harry Ward Chair: Prof Robin Phillips	
Friday 30 June	Predictors of response to adjuvant chemotherapy for colorectal cancer: Is MSI the answer?	Dr Michelle Thomas Australasian Travelling Fellow Chair: Prof Robin Phillips	
Friday 7 July	An audit of operative workload in English NHS Trusts between 1988-2005	Mr Omar Faiz Chair: Prof Robin Phillips	
Friday 14 July	Update on capsule endoscopy	Dr Chris Fraser Chair: Prof Robin Phillips	
Friday 21 July	Mesenchymal Tumours of the GUT	Dr Thomas Guenther Chair: Prof John Northover	
Friday 28 July	Aspects of Intestinal Failure	Dr Jeremy Nightingale Chair: Prof John Northover	
Friday 1 September	St Mark's Clinical Information System (CIS) Workshop		
Friday 8 September	Clinical Information System (CIS) presentation		
Friday 15 September	Understanding and modelling the molecular pathways of the adenocarcinoma sequence in the context of genetic predisposition	Miss Olivia Will Chair: Prof Robin Phillips	
Friday 22 September	Bowel management after spinal cord injury	Miss Maureen Coggrave Chair: Prof Robin Phillips	
Friday 29 September	Improving elective theatre performance in NHS theatres	Mr Omar Faiz Chair: Prof Robin Phillips	
Friday 6 October	Inflammatory bowel disease and female reproductive health	Miss Julie Cornish Chair: Prof Robin Phillips	
Friday 27 October	"Sun, Surf and Study or Spigelman, Sprouts and Colorectal Cancer Surveys"	Mr Daniel McGrath Chair: Prof Robin Phillips	
Friday 3 November	Management of post-operative Crohn's disease	Dr Siew Ng Chair: Dr Brian Saunders	
Friday 10 November	NICE draft guideline on faecal incontinence	Professor Christine Norton Chair: Prof Robin Phillips	
Friday 17 November	Desmoid disease in FAP: new insights	Dr Andy Latchford Chair: Prof Robin Phillips	
Friday 24 November	The bacterial pathogenesis of pouchitis	Dr Simon McLaughlin Chair: Prof Robin Phillips	
Friday 15 December	Colorectal Cancer Survival	Professor Michel Coleman Professor of Epidemiology and Vital Statistics Chair: Prof Robin Phillips	



# Departmental Reports

## Cancer Research UK Colorectal Cancer Unit

## Family Cancer Group

#### Director

Huw Thomas MA PhD FRCP

#### Nurse Specialist

Carole Cummings RGN, SCM

#### Clinical Research Fellow

Kevin Monahan MSc MRCP (Until Sep 2007)

## Senior Research Fellow

Isis Dove Edwin MD MRCP

#### Visiting Research Fellow

Mariagrazia de Palo MD (from Oct 2007)

## CORGI Research Nurse

Maggie Gorman RGN

### Database Administrator

Maggie Stevens

## Secretary

Julie Stokes

#### Administrator

Elizabeth Goodband

## Tissue Bank Manager

Ken Miller

#### Introduction

The aim of our group is to define the inherited predispositions to colorectal cancer and to refine our management of familial risk in order to prevent familial colorectal cancer.

This has been a turbulent year administratively. Professor John Northover, who had been Director of the ICRF (subsequently CRUK) Colorectal Cancer Unit since 1985, stood down at the end of 2005. We continue to be funded by CRUK but now as a Programme through Imperial College. Huw Thomas has been awarded a Chair of Gastrointestinal Genetics by Imperial College. Ken Miller and Elizabeth Goodband have joined us from John Northover's team. Our Quinquennial review has been delayed until CRUK has decided the future structure of Clinical Centres.

We have a unique clinical resource at St Mark's with over 2,000 individuals at familial risk of colorectal cancer who are under colonoscopic surveillance and whose clinical information and laboratory results are recorded on the Bobby Moore Oracle Database. These individuals are flagged at the NHS Information Centre

One of our major areas of interest is in assessment of familial risk and the outcome of colonoscopic surveillance. We work in collaboration with Peter Sasieni (CR-UK Department of Epidemiology, Mathematics and Statistics).

A second major area of interest is in the identification of new genes predisposing to familial colorectal cancer. We work in collaboration with Ian Tomlinson (CR-UK Molecular and Population Genetics Laboratory). We are collaborating in the Colorectal Gene Identification Study investigating the genetics of families

with a multiple colorectal adenoma phenotype and a most successful genome-wide association study looking for common low penetrance variants that predisposed to the development of colorectal cancer.

Kevin Monahan has completed his three-year Bobby Moore Clinical Research Fellowship, which is described below, and is writing up his PhD thesis. Mariagrazia de Palo has joined us for six months as a Visiting Fellow from Italy, funded by the Italian government.

### Bobby Moore Oracle Database

We are in the process of upgrading the database to Oracle 10 and as part of our move to Imperial the database will be hosted by a commercial provider with appropriate data protection. We are also in the process of reviewing our family risk groups. A previous Pan Thames audit on the management of patients affected by Lynch Syndrome has now been published (Geery et al 2007).

Mariagrazia de Palo is reviewing all of the families currently registered on the database. We are reassessing their familial risk and their surveillance protocols. Where we have not had recent contact with the family, we are updating our records and also assessing whether further samples may be available from families to help with our research studies.

## Tissue Bank

Our tissue bank is registered with the Human Tissue Authority. Ken Miller is in the process of cataloguing and reorganising all of the samples. We are also retrieving samples that have been lent in the past to other research groups.

## European Collaboration on the Phenotype and Management of Dominantly Inherited Colorectal Cancer that is not due to Lynch Syndrome (HNPCC).

We are organising a European-wide collaborative study to collect families with a dominant history of colorectal cancer that is not due to Lynch Syndrome. We have previously demonstrated that these families are also at increased risk of developing high risk adenomas (Dove-Edwin et al, 2006). This study is being undertaken by Isis Dove-Edwin in collaboration with Peter Sasieni. The collaboration includes centres in Denmark, France, Finland, Germany, Italy, The Netherlands, Norway, Spain and the UK.

## Colorectal Adenoma/carcinoma Prevention Programme 2 (CAPP2)

We have recruited 15 patients to this randomised study of dietary and pharmacological intervention in HNPCC gene-carriers to assess the effect on the development of colorectal adenomas in individuals who are undergoing colonoscopic surveillance (organised by John Burn, University of Newcastle). This study has now been concluded and the results are being analysed.

## Anticipated reactions to genetic testing for hereditary non polyposis colon cancer (HNPCC) susceptibility

In collaboration with Prof Steven Sutton (formally CR-UK Health Behaviour Unit, now University of Cambridge). We have investigated how people anticipated they would react emotionally and behaviourally to learning of their genetic susceptibility to colon cancer (Henning et al 2004). We now have sufficient patients who have undergone presymptomatic genetic testing to undertake a study of the actual reactions and are currently organising this with Professor Sutton.

## Genetic Pathways in Colorectal Neoplasia

We have collaborated with Ian Tomlinson in three studies looking at the genetic alterations found in large colorectal adenomas, hyperplastic polyposis and in individuals with multiple colorectal adenomas. (Jones et al, 2007, Carvajal-Carmona et al 2007, Thirlwell et al 2007)

# National guidelines for the management of familial risk of colorectal cancer

In collaboration with Gareth Evans and Malcolm Dunlop, we are developing guidelines for the management of patients at high and moderate familial risk of developing colorectal cancer on behalf of the British Society of Gastroenterology, the Association of Coloproctology UK and Ireland, and the British Society of Human Genetics.

# Colorectal Gene Identification Study (CORGI)

I am a member of the steering committee of the CORGI study consortium and a co-applicant on the grant applications. The consortium aims to identify new genes predisposing to colorectal cancer. We have a full-time research nurse at St Mark's who has already collected clinical information and blood samples from 300 individuals registered with the St Mark's Family Cancer Clinic and further individuals from the St Mark's Endoscopy Unit.

We have undertaken a genome-wide association study to identify common low penetrance alleles predisposing to colorectal cancer. This study has been extremely successful. We have described a common variant on chromosome 8q24.21 with a an allele frequency of 50% associated with an increase relative risk of 1.21 in heterozygous of developing colorectal cancer. This demonstrates that low-penetrance susceptibility alleles predispose to colorectal cancer

## (Tomlinson et al, 2007). Hereditary mixed polyposis syndrome (HMPS).

We have previously described the phenotype of HMPS in St Mark's Family 96 (Whitelaw et al 1997). In collaboration with Ian Tomlinson we published evidence of genetic linkage to chromosome 15q21-q22 based on a genome-wide linkage study (Jaegers et al 2003). Dr Emma Jaegers has mapped the gene to a 0.6-Mb region on chromosome 15 containing the genes SCG5, GREM1 and FMN1. We investigated whether there were low penetrance variants of HMPS gene in the general population that increased the risk of colorectal cancer. In our genome-wide association study variants in this region were strongly associated with an increased risk of colorectal cancer. This may aid identification of the gene itself (Jaeger et al In Press)

### Multiple adenoma families

Kevin Monahan has undertaken genetic linkage studies in a family from Ireland with multiple hyperplastic, serrated and adenomatous polyps and colorectal cancer. He has defined the phenotype of the family. Alterations of known colorectal cancer genes have been excluded and demonstrated probable linkage demonstrated to chromosome 8. He has undertaken detailed genetic mapping of the area. As yet no alterations have been found in candidate genes from the region.

## Modifying genes in Lynch syndrome

We are undertaking a collaborative study organised by Malcolm Dunlop to look at the effect of modifier genes on the phenotype in Lynch syndrome genecarriers. We are recruiting 90 genecarriers from 65 families.

## Family Cancer Group cont.

# Narrow band imaging for colonoscopic surveillance in HNPCC

In collaboration with Brian Saunders we have investigated the role of narrow band imaging, a new technique that highlights superficial capillaries and improves contrast for adenomas. We investigated whether a second pass with NBI improved adenoma detection compared to high definition white light.

Sixty-two at-risk HNPCC individuals undergoing colonoscopic surveillance were recruited. 17 adenomas were detected in the initial white light pass, an additional 17 adenomas were detected

using NBI, 45% of which were flat. NBI may have an important role in improving adenoma detection, particularly in this high-risk group in which progression of adenomas to carcinomas may be rapid with a high incidence of interval cancers during colonoscopic surveillance.

## **Huw Thomas**

Director

## Cancer Research UK Colorectal Cancer Unit

## The Polyposis Registry

#### Director

Robin K.S. Phillips MS FRCS

#### **Assistant Director**

Sue Clark MD FRCS

#### Honorary Research Consultant

Basil C. Morson CBE VRD MA FRCPath HonFRACS

### Honary Consultant Pathologist

Thomas Guenther MD PhD Priv-Doz Dr med habil

#### Honorary Consultant Paediatrician Warren Hyer FRCP

### Registrar

Kay F. Neale MSc SRN

#### Nurse Practitioner

Muditha Samarasinghe RGN

#### Nurse Practitioner

Ripple Man BSc RN

## Assistant Registrar/Nurse Specialist Sandra Burke BSN RN

Assistant Registrar/Nurse Specialist Jo Rawlings RGN

## Research Nurse

Tina Isherwood RGN

## Administrative Assistant

Belynda Muir

### Administrative Assistant

Pamela Nye

## Honorary Research Fellow

Allan D. Spigelman FRACS

### Honorary Research Fellow

Andrew Latchford MRCP

## Research Fellow

Sabina Rashid MBBS, BSc

## Research Fellow

Salmon Rana MBBS, BSc

### Research Fellow

Ashish Sinha BMedSci, MRCS

### Research Fellow

Nicholas West FRCS

## Research Fellow

Olivia Will MRCS

The highlight of 2007 was a visit to Yokohama City in Japan in March where the 2nd biennial meeting of the International Society for Gastrointestinal Hereditary Tumours was held. All members of the Registry contributed abstracts, all of which were accepted; the details are given below.

April 2007 brought a major reshuffle in the Registry when Sandra Burke left to pursue a complete change of career. Sandra had worked in the Registry for over four years, first as a research nurse, before joining Jacquie Wright to help manage the clinical care of the patients as well as to give genetic counselling. Her hard work and dedication cleared a backlog of work which resulted in improved care of the families. Her cheerful manner, to say nothing of her home baking, is missed by all.

Much to the delight of many patients, Jo Rawlings moved from her position as research nurse to take over from Sandra.

We welcomed Tina Isherwood on secondment from Endoscopy to take over from Jo running the Alfa Trial.

We were also very pleased to appoint Muditha Samarasinghe to the post of Nurse Practitioner. While working on Haldane ward, Muditha cared for a patient with polyposis. He was so impressed by her he told her that she must apply for the job, which she did successfully.

In October 2007 Sue Clark attended the meeting of the Collaborative Group of the Americas and was awarded the best podium presentation for presenting the results of research looking at the long term risk of pouch neoplasia after ileal pouch anal anastomosis for FAP (see publications).

In August 2008 we were very sad when Belynda Muir's visa expired and she returned to her native Australia. In the time she spent working in the Registry Belynda taught us just how valuable a good Administrator could be. She put into place audits of patient attendance, rebooking of out patient and endoscopy appointments and telephone calls in to and out of the Registry. But more importantly, she maintained the audits over time giving us the statistics needed to make a Business Case for the funding of her post. In addition to the routine Administrator's work Belynda took an interest in the families and their illnesses. She became knowledgeable about the polyposis syndromes and would bring as many clinical queries to the fortnightly meetings as anyone else. But what we all miss most is her positive disposition and cheerfulness.

The Polyposis Information Day for patients and their families had, in previous years, proved so popular it was decided that it should become an annual event. As before, attendance in November 2007 and 2008 exceeded expectation with an average of 72 delegates, who travelled from as far away as Devon, Northern Ireland and one all the way from Poland. Both programmes were designed to cover issues previously requested but also extended to offer information on the rarer forms of polyposis, Peutz Jeghers Syndrome, Juvenile Polyposis Syndrome and MYH Associated Polyposis.

As before, Ripple ran the extremely popular DIY endoscopy sessions; teenagers, it seems, have no difficulty in manipulating the endoscopes or snaring polyps proving that hours spent in front of a games console can have its advantages!

## The Polyposis Registry cont.

For the first time external speakers were invited. In 2007 Dr Sioban Sen Gupta from University College explained genetics in general as well as prenatal and pre-implantation genetic diagnosis. In 2008 Mr Arj Shankar gave a much requested talk about upper gastrointestinal polyposis and the surgical treatment.

As usual evaluation sheets were completed at the end of the day. All talks and workshops were well received and the comments encouraging; these included:

- Provided me with quite a bit of information I didn't know
- Helped to put our experience into context
- Good to meet others who have been through this
- Reassuring to find that you are investigating and learning
- Thanks for including the rarer syndromes this time
- Informative and extremely well presented
- Inspirational

Our thanks again go to Dansac who provided the folders for the programmes and evaluation sheets, to Ethicon who provided a magnificent lunch in 2008 and to Michael and Margaret Dean who helped to make both days a success.

## The Registry and the Trust

There were 104 new patient referrals, either with or at risk of a polyposis syndrome, to St Mark's in 2007 and 130 in 2008. Of these, 99 came directly as a result of Registry involvement with the family, the remaining 135 being referred directly to a Consultant.

New patient referrals	2007	2008
At risk of inheriting FAP or other polyposis syndrome	41	32
Difficult cases referred on to St. Mark's	2	3
Other routine referrals	49	69
Peutz Jeghers syndrome	5	11
Juvenile Polyposis	3	4
MYH family	4	11
Total	104	130

During the 2007 1,251 out-patient appointments were dedicated to patients with, or at risk of inheriting polyposis. Just 8% failed to attend compared to more than 20% of a few years ago proving that the efforts of Registry staff to improve attendance continues successfully. In 2008 the number of outpatient appointment had risen to 1,688 with 10.5% failing to turn up.

Ripple Man, the Nurse Practitioner in Endoscopy who specialises in Polyposis undertook a large proportion of the 558 examinations of the large bowel done over the course of the 2007 and 718 in 2008. In addition, 118 examinations of the upper gastrointestinal tract in 2007 and 210 in 2008 were completed for this group of patients.

Dr Hyer, who runs clinics dedicated to children in polyposis families, spent three months of 2007 in Australia where he gained experience in a large Paediatric Unit in Melbourne. As a result of his absence the number of available appointments was reduced and the need for these special clinics was emphasised. In 2008 he dedicated 40 appointments to these children.

## Research Projects

Andrew Latchford
Andy Latchford left St Mark's in
December 2006 to return to his clinical
training in the West Midlands, but he
continued to represent the Polyposis
Registry and St Mark's Hospital, as can

be seen by the number of papers he presented at the InSiGHT meeting (see below). He has since been appointed as a Consultant Gastroenterologist in Plymouth and been awarded an MD.

Also, in conjunction with other members of the Polyposis Registry and St Mark's hospital, he has written 2 book chapters relating to polyposis: "Polyposis syndromes of the Colon" and "Duodenal disease in familial adenomatous polyposis" (see publications).

Andy continues to maintain his links with St Mark's and the Registry by teaching on Polyposis syndromes at the annual meeting "International Frontiers in Colorectal Disease". He has reviewed the outcomes from surveillance of patients with Peutz Jeghers Syndrome the results of which he has submitted for presentation at the next meeting of InSiGHT in 2009.

Olivia Will and Professor Ian Tomlinson
Olivia's research studies the adenomacarcinoma sequence: the changes that
occur as a polyp forms and progresses
to cancer. She is particularly interested in
the polyps that develop in the ileo-anal
pouch in patients with FAP who have
had a restorative proctocolectomy and
is looking at the histogenesis of rectal
versus ileal pouch polyps to investigate
whether polyp location or tissue origin
influences their aggressiveness or
malignant potential.

In addition she is studying how colonic location of polyps influences the genetic initiation. Her work includes polyps occurring sporadically in the general population, looking for very early genetic changes correlated with malignant change within a polyp.

In addition, and in collaboration with Anika Hansmann Olivia investigated adrenal adenomas occurring in patients with FAP, in order to develop an evidence based protocol to be used for surveillance and management.

## Nicholas West

Nick is running a two-arm chemoprevention trial in patients with familial adenomatous polyposis using the purified free fatty acid eicosapentaenoic acid (EPA) (an omega-3 fatty acid).

A safe and effective chemo preventative agent with a favourable side-effect profile, which could be taken with the aim of reducing polyp burden, would be of benefit to FAP patients with an IRA and recurrent rectal polyps, in addition to young adults who might prefer to delay colectomy. If such an agent were to be effective in this role in FAP patients, it may also be of benefit to the larger population of patients with sporadic colorectal adenomatous polyps who are

also at risk of colorectal cancer. Colorectal polyps are thought, at least in part, to arise from a discrepancy in the levels of cell proliferation, or overgrowth, and apoptosis, or natural cell death, of the cells lining the bowel. It has been demonstrated that the omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids in fish oil, of which EPA is one, can beneficially manipulate this imbalance, which can be assessed at a cellular level.

The study, which was completed in 2008, will assess the impact of 6 months of a highly purified preparation of EPA, as compared to a placebo, on the polyp burden, within the rectal remnant, of patients with FAP who have had a colectomy with ileorectal anastomosis. In addition, the status of cell proliferation and apoptosis will be analysed for changes. The results, pending final data analysis, should be available in 2009.

### Sabina Rashid

During 2007 and 2008 Sabina is worked as a Teaching and Research Fellow with 30% of her time dedicated to research. She used this time to undertake the task of analysing the data relating to the surgical treatment of patients with FAP. She describes the different eras as: pre ileorectal anastomosis (before 1948), pre pouch (up to 1990) and laparoscopic (post 2006). The data was examined to assess the age at which primary procedures are performed, the type of primary procedure chosen and outcomes. Since the introduction of the ileorectal anastomosis (IRA), it remains the preferred surgical option and is being performed at a significantly younger age. Patients who have this type of surgery retain their rectum; regular surveillance is essential because adenomas (polyps) continue to develop in the rectal mucosa and a risk of cancer remains. Sabina's analysis showed that just under one third of patients who had an IRA required a

proctectomy (removal of the rectum) at a later date but in only a small proportion of these had cancer developed.

This data has been presented at the Coloproctology Section of the Royal Society of Medicine and will also be presented at the Association of Coloproctology of Great Britain and Northern Ireland in 2009.

From the data collected, further analyses are to be carried out to review the cause of mortality and the use of specific clinical parameters as an aid to the decision making process for choice of operation.

#### Salman Rana

Salman, who also worked as a Teaching and Research Fellow in 2007 and 2008, is assessing desmoid growth by comparing CT, MRI and PET-CT scans. Desmoid disease remains one of the leading causes of morbidity and mortality in patients with familial adenomatous polyposis. These soft tissue tumours can occur anywhere in the body, but it is the intra-abdominal growths that cause the most serious complications through obstruction of bowel, ureters and the mesenteric blood supply. Whilst the majority of desmoids are no more than an inconvenience, 10% of them will grow and become life threatening.

There is unfortunately no way to predict which desmoids will remain stable and which ones will progress rapidly to cause complications and there is little evidence pertaining to the best imaging modalities to assess growth. Currently CT scanning is the radiological investigation of choice in the initial assessment and subsequent follow up of patients with desmoid disease.

Advances in magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) have meant that it is now possible to assess the cellularity and

## The Polyposis Registry cont.

possibly even growth in various tissues. In addition, the advent of positron emission tomography (PET) is revolutionising the way we assess growth and spread of a number of malignant tumours. This newer form of imaging allows the assessment of tissue metabolic activity, in particular glucose uptake and hexokinase upregulation.

Our current study aims to compare traditional CT scanning with MRI and PET in the assessment of desmoid tumour growth. Patients in the study will have their desmoids scanned, at baseline, using all three modalities. A year on from this all participants will have a repeat MRI scan. All of these will be undertaken at the Paul Strickland Scanner Centre at Mount Vernon Hospital. We hope to be able, initially, to compare the accuracy of MRI over CT in the morphological assessment of desmoid disease at baseline. Subsequently we hope to correlate tumour growth over one year as seen on MRI, with initial metabolic activity of the tumours as seen on PET scanning. If such a correlation exists then in future we may be able to identify and aggressively manage those tumours which are likely to grow rapidly. We have recently received ethics committee approval for the project and hope to commence initial scanning of participants shortly.

## Ashish Sinha

Ashish joined the Registry team in 2008. He is continuing to conduct clinical and laboratory studies into FAP related desmoid tumours started by Salman. Ashish is using primary cell culture lines obtained from excised desmoid tissue as an in-vitro model to test the efficacy of current and novel treatment on these resistant tumours. This is a collaborative study conducted at the RAFT Institute of Plastic Surgery, Mount Vernon Hospital, with experts in cell biology and wound healing. Ashish has put into place the study described above investigating the

utility of PET scanning with tracers of metabolic activity, CT and MRI – and their ability to predict desmoid growth.

He is also performing percutaneous biopsy and immunohistochemical analysis of desmoids to establish their susceptibility to novel treatments, like imatinib. In particular, under the supervision of Professor Guenther, he is studying c-KIT and oestrogen receptor status and markers of proliferation within desmoid tissue.

In addition Ashish is undertaking a retrospective statistical analysis of the Registry database to identify risk factors predisposing to desmoid development and progression. This will help stratify patients' risk of desmoid disease and appropriately tailor surgical or endoscopic management of their FAP.

# International Society for Gastrointestinal Hereditary Tumours (InSiGHT)

The Second Biennial Scientific Meeting was held from 27th to 30th March in Yokohama City, Japan.

The following oral presentations were given by Research Fellows past and present: (see publications for a full list of contributors to each paper/poster)

## Olivia Will

 APC Mutation Spectrum in Ileoanal Pouch Polyps Mimics That of Large Bowel, Showing That Tissue Environment, Not Origin, Determines The Optimal Genotype.

## Andrew Latchford

- Identification of Candidate Genes in Desmoid Tumours by Array Comparative Genomic Hybridisation
- APC Mutations in Familial
   Adenomatous Polyposis Associated
   Desmoids are Non-Random and
   Lead to The Retention of an Optimal
   Number of Beta-Catenin Degradation

#### Repeats

- Cellularity of Familial Adenomatous Polyposis Associated Desmoid Tumours Reflects Risk of Post-Operative Recurrence
- Pregnancy may Increase Risk of Advanced Duodenal Disease in Familial Adenomatous Polyposis
- Endoscopic Therapy for Duodenal Adenomatosis in Familial Adenomatous Polyposis
- New Endoscopic Techniques to Assess and Treat Gastric and Duodenal Lesions in Familial Adenomatous Polyposis

#### Julian Sturt

 Refining the Risk Factors for the Development of Severe Intra-Abdominal Desmoid Tumours in FAP

The following posters were displayed:

### Sandra Burke

- A Beneficial Experience in Educating Families Living with Polyposis
- Paediatric and Adolescent Polyposis
   Service The First of its Kind

## Andrew Latchford

 A Single Centre Experience of Duodenal Cancer in Familial Adenomatous Polyposis

## Ripple Man

- Nurse Led Flexible Sigmoidoscopy Surveillance for Familial Adenomatous Polyposis
- Retroflexion is Safe to Perform in Familial Adenomatous Polyposis Patients with Ileal Pouch Anal Anastomosis

## Belynda Muir

 A Patient Management System with Research Applications

### Kav Neale

Your InSiGHT Membership

## Olivia Will

 Homozygous PMS2 Deletion Causes a Severe Colorectal Cancer and Multiple Adenoma Phenotype Without Extra Intestinal Cancer

## Donations

We should like to thank all those individuals who have donated funds to support our work.

In addition, we gratefully acknowledge the financial assistance given by the following organisations: -

- The St Mark's Hospital Foundation
- Cancer Research UK
- SLA Pharma

Kay	Ν	lea	le
Regi	st	rar	

## Intestinal Imaging Centre

#### Consultants

Michele Marshall BSc MRCP FRCR David Burling MRCP FRCR Arun Gupta MRCP FRCR

#### Research Fellows

Dr Andrew Slater MRCP FRCR Vicky Goh MRCP FRCR

### Superintendent Radiographers

Anna Giles Adrian McQueen

## Senior Radiographer

Hon Hoe

## Nursing

Diane Gollagly

#### Office Staff

Josephine Convey Bhartiya Shah

Radiographic Staff

Under Dr Marshall's directorship the radiology department is now equipped with the latest technology, including two top of the range CT scanners and Europe's first totally digital fluoroscopy suite. We have also benefitted from being the country's first implementer of an integrated real time voice recognition radiology reporting system. In addition Dr Marshall has recently presided over the official opening ceremony following completion of the radiology department refurbishment. The refurbishment work has resulted in a modern pleasant environment, providing an outstanding facility that the whole hospital will benefit from and can be proud of. This combination of the latest scanning equipment and modern surroundings provides a state of the art imaging environment where both clinical work and research can flourish, and represents a considerable achievement by Dr Marshall and her team.

The Virtual Colonoscopy (VC) programme has continued to grow, combining both a pioneering clinical service and an active research programme. On the clinical side, the number of VC referrals from GPs has grown steadily, now that VC has formally been recognized by the local PCTs, providing a cost effective technique for examining the colon. VC has also consolidated its position as part of the National Bowel Cancer Screening Programme, providing an alternative for those patients unable (or preferring not to) undergo conventional colonoscopy. Dr Burling, VC program director, continues to lead a prolific research program and chairs a National VC Standards Committee, which plans to introduce a quality assurance framework for VC to help optimize VC technique across the UK.

In line with plans for a QA framework, St. Mark's Radiology continues to lead an active training program, including a monthly training course for Radiology teams interested in implementing VC. This course, administered and led by Mrs Janice Muckian (Europe's first dedicated virtual colonoscopy programme coordinator) has attracted considerable interest from both within the UK and abroad.

Elsewhere, Drs Gupta and Burling continue refining new cross-sectional imaging techniques of the small bowel, leading to step changes in imaging algorithms for patients with inflammatory bowel disease, polyposis syndromes and patients with occult GI bleeding. Increasingly, our clinical and research experience suggest both CT and MRI offer valuable diagnostic and staging information which complements techniques used by our endoscopy colleagues.

The academic output, led by Dr Burling, remains high with all team members contributing to research focused on VC, CT/MRI enterography and anal endosonography. Dr Burling has had outstanding success over the last year in obtaining research funding, having been awarded in excess of £160,000 in grants, (part of which was NIHR funding), to develop endoscopy CAD in collaboration with Imperial colleagues. Together the department has contributed to more than 10 peerreviewed original articles and written two book chapters over the last year. In summary it has been an outstanding year for research, enabling us to deliver four presentations at "RSNA", the worlds largest and most important radiology conference in addition to six abstracts at Europe's premier GI Radiology meeting.

The Radiology consultants have provided multiple national and international invited talks and continue to receive many requests to host visitors from around the world.

The team has recognized the importance of collaborating with Imperial College and as part of a St. Mark's strategy will work even closer with endoscopy and pathology to promote diagnostics research. We will aim to focus our clinical research on DH priorities whilst also contributing to the translational research pipeline.

We would like to congratulate Dr Peter Wylie, our research fellow on his recent appointment as Consultant Radiologist at the Royal Free Hospital in North London. We wish him every success for the future. His successor, Dr Raj llangovan has already established himself as an outstanding member of the St. Mark's radiology team. Finally we would like to congratulate Dr Sukanya Ghosh, another of our sub-specialty trainees, who was also successful in obtaining a consultant post immediately after finishing her Gl training in our department.

Looking ahead, we are confident that our combination of equipment, research, audit and enthusiastic team working will continue to provide a high quality imaging environment, maintaining our position at the forefront of intestinal radiology.

## **David Burling**

Consultant Radiologist

## Endoscopy

## Wolfson Unit for Endoscopy Incorporating the Kennedy-Leigh Academic Centre

## Consultant Gastroenterologists and Endoscopists

Dr. Brian Saunders MD FRCP

Dr. Chris Fraser MD MRCP

Dr. Siwan Thomas-Gibson MD MRCP

Sr. Maggie Vance MSc DIP RGN

Honorary Consultant and Clinical Specialist in Gastrointestinal Endoscopy & Endoscopy Training

Dr. Noriko Suzuki MD

### Consultant Anaesthetist

Dr. Douglas Newton MBBS FRCA

Dr. Krysia Konieczko MBBS FFARCS

#### Clinical Fellows

Dr. Suresh Sinvanesan MBBS FRACP

Dr. Philippa Youd MRCP

#### Research Fellows

Dr. James East MBChB BSc MRCP

Dr. Aymer Postgate MBBS BSc MRCP

Dr. Adam Haycock MBBS BSc MRCP

Dr. Edward Despott MRCP

Dr. Ana Ignjatovic BA BMBCh MRCP

Dr. Sachin Gupta MBBS, MRCP

### **Nurse Endoscopists**

Marianne Baulf SRN Ripple Man RN BSc

#### **Bowel Cancer Screening Nurses**

Sarah Tomlinson RN Savinda Kaur RN Maeve Kenny RN Manju Khanna RN Kristin Javen RN Yasmin Warsame RN

## Research/Training Nurses

and Assistants
Aine Fitzpatrick RGN

Eric Tripoli RGN Nicky Palmer

Unit Administrator
Jean Mannings

Diagnostics Services Manager Val Pryor

Unit Secretary Lisa Mackay

Audio-Visual Production Team Steve Preston BSc The Wolfson Unit for Endoscopy continues to grow in strength and 2007 brought further development and expansion. In the latter part of 2007 the unit was honoured to be made a World Centre of Excellence in recognition of the consistently high quality of research and clinical innovation it continues to deliver. For some time the increasing numbers of productive staff have been crammed into office space designed for a much smaller team but after a long wait the academic unit's new office space was opened thanks in part to a generous donation by the Henry Smith Charity. The unit's director, Dr Brian Saunders has continued to represent the team on the international stage giving invited lectures in Toronto, Paris, Riyhad, Bengahzi, Stresa, Crete, Singapore and Yokohama

The unit said goodbye to Dr Andrew Latchford who has submitted his MD and been appointed as a Consultant Gastroenterologist in Plymouth and to Dr James East who also completed his MD and returned to the North Thames regional training programme having been awarded the Hopkins Endoscopy prize by the British Society of Gastroenterology for his outstanding research whilst he was in the Wolfson Unit. In 2008, we also had to say good bye to Dr Phillipa Youd who returned to regional training and to Dr Aymer Postgate who has had major publications.

Dr Ed Despott joined the team as a research fellow working alongside Dr Chris Fraser in Double Balloon Enteroscopy. Dr Ana Ignjatovic joined us later starting her research in dysplasia detection and characterisation using advanced endoscopic imaging. They have been conducting their researches in very high quality and already presented their results at several important meetings. Dr Sachin Gupta is another new research fellow looking into advanced therapeutic colonoscopy training. Dr Adam Haycock

have continued to produce numerous publications, and presentations at national and international meetings. The research fellows have all contributed to the many teaching and training events that the unit runs.

We are very fortunate in having Dr Suresh Sivevanesan joined us as a clinical endoscopy fellow. Suresh has a special interest in endoscopic therapy and has been developing his expertise in this area. Suresh also has ongoing research project including the outcome of the endoscopic anti-reflux therapy and the incidence of colitis in bowel cancer screening patients.

Sarah Marshall has lead a very successful first and second year of the bowel cancer screening programme and has also fitted in time to have her first child a boy, many congratulations. Dr Siwan Thomas-Gibson and most recently Dr Noriko Suzuki have been accredited as screening Colonoscopists joining their consultant colleagues and bringing the total number of screening endoscopists to five. This has allowed the unit to take on more work, now being responsible for the screening of 1.2 million individuals. The nursing team has also expanded with the addition of Manju Khanna and Maeve Kenny who are running the service in Sarah's absence and doing a very good job. Kristin Javen and Yasmin Warsame have also joined the team to assist us with running the screening service, we have been awarded with providing screening to the population aged 70-74. We also said goodbye to Savinda Kaur, one of our first screening nurse practitioners, who has retired having been a core part of the 'first wave' screening team.

Research nurses, Aine Fitzpatrick, Eric Tripoli and research assistant, Nicky Palmer, were critical to the success of the unit's various research and teaching programmes, while also finding time to manage the busy capsule endoscopy, double balloon enteroscopy and polyposis GA services. Well done!

The Wolfson Unit has continued to develop and run training courses as a National Training Centre for Endoscopy under the leadership of Dr Siwan Thomas-Gibson, National funding streams have come to an end but this has not interrupted the provision of first class training for endoscopists of all abilities. Multi-disciplinary teaching is key to the success of the various training programmes offered and relies on the dedication of medical, nursing and administrative staff to make the various projects a success. Nicky Palmer has risen to the challenge in her new role in assisting Jean Mannings with running the various courses. New courses offered by the team include a Train the Colonoscopy Trainers JAG course and the first National Double Balloon Enteroscopy workshop. Endoscopic Therapeutic courses continue to run and Adam Haycock has led groundbreaking research to assess the efficacy of such training. Adam was successfully appointed as a full time research fellow with the aid of a generous donation by Schroders to investigate the place of simulation in endoscopy training. He has made good progress with setting up a multi-centre European study of the Olympus Colonoscopy Simulator which is planned for 2008. He was awarded the first prize for best presentation at the Department of Biosurgery and Surgical Technology, Division of Surgery, Oncology, Reproductive Biology & Anaesthetics, Imperial College London. Aymer Postgate and Philippa Youd have developed and evaluated high quality educational modules in capsule endoscopy and polypectomy, both novel teaching packages with sound educational foundation. Noriko Suzuki was awarded the Japanese

Gastroenterological Endoscopy Society award for her work on the "Efficacy of an accelerated colonoscopy training week.

Research and development into advanced endoscopic techniques and therapy continues to be a focus of the unit's research activity. Expertise in various technologies continued to grow at pace, collaborating with international leaders in the field. Brian Saunders and Noriko Suzuki continue to push the boundaries of what is possible endoscopically performing minimally invasive endo-surgery in the form of Endoscopic Submucosal dissection. Chris Fraser assisted by Philippa Youd continues to develop endoscopic antireflux therapy and to make plans for the development of NOTES (natural orifice transluminal endoscopic surgery).

Nurse Consultant Maggie Vance continues to lead her team from strength to strength. She has set up and continues to run the two- week wait colorectal open access service with Robin Kennedy, is nurse advisor to the National Endoscopy team for the National Nurse Endoscopist Project, successfully commissioning work to provide innovative training to the expanding number of nurse endoscopists and has represented nurses as the first nurse endoscopist speaker to Frontiers in Endoscopy American conference in October 2007. Maggie has also been the first nurse in the UK to be voted onto the Joint Advisory Group of Gastroenterology (JAG) as nurse training lead representative.

Ripple Man continues to deliver a first class and unique service to the polyposis patients providing both expertise in flexible sigmoidoscopy and colonoscopy and has been awarded the Gary Bagnall Award for first class service to the FAP patients whilst completing her Masters Degree.

Mariann Baulf continues to run the nurse led Barrett's oesophagus surveillance

programme as well as leading on the running and training in PEG tube placement. She has set up a new initiative with the Maxillo-facial team for PEG placement in theatres and has completed training in flexible sigmoidoscopy. Mariann has been successful in being awarded her MSc in nursing, many congratulations. Due to her expertise in developing endoscopy nurse training programmes Mariann has been seconded to the Burdett Institute of Nursing, Kings College London as a Lecturer Practitioner and has presented at the BSG in 2008. Mariann also managed to squeeze in getting married to her partner John, many congratulations.

Steve Preston has continued to support all the team with the development of a wide variety of teaching and training materials, having been involved in over ten original, high quality multi-media endoscopy productions many of which have brought valuable income into the department. He has recently spread his talent wider within St Mark's and has worked on numerous other projects outside the Wolfson Unit.

In another year of physical and strategic change the dedication and enormous efforts of Val Pryor (Diagnostic Services Manager) and Jean Mannings (Unit Administrator) were essential in keeping clinical services fully functioning and on track during 2007. The entire team of endoscopy staff, including the clerical, nursing and washroom staff have supported the unit with an unprecedented workload in 2007 as the team have strived to keep on top of waiting list targets and increasing clinical demands. Everyone's contribution, commitment and hard work are greatly appreciated.

### Chris Fraser

Consultant Endoscopist

## Endoscopy

## St. Mark's Hospital and ACAD

## Consultant Gastroenterologists and Endoscopists

Dr. Brian Saunders MD FRCP

Dr. Chris Fraser MD MRCP

Dr. Siwan Thomas-Gibson MD MRCP

Sr. Maggie Vance MSc DIP RGN

Honorary Consultant and Clinical Specialist in Gastrointestinal Endoscopy & Endoscopy Training

Dr. Noriko Suzuki MD

#### Diagnostics Services Manager Val Prvor

### Staff Nurses

Jayne Butcher

Theresa Bryant

Adel Polecina

Aine Fitzpatrick

Eunice Garcia

Hadada Mutasa

Rochelle Racaza

Yasmin Warsame

Tracey Tyrell

Cynthia Tolosa

Marcia Clarke

Tina Isherwood

Simon Mypah

Acadia Rampersad-Manraj

Florence Khumalo

Almas Fardous

Maeve Kenny

Honest Dzika

Monika Rzeznikiewicz

Eric Tripoli

Anne Vahey

Joy Frias

Andy Lodge

Russell Lesser Mitchell Amores

Mahesh Patel

Pat Kannangara

Belma Motes

Wilma Pataueg

Laurence Padua

Ghislaine Thaim

Kathlean McCabe Ainhoa Zaurin

Manju Khanna

Mohammed Guled

The Endoscopy Unit has increased its workload again this year. All the Endoscopy staff (Nurses, Endoscopists, Technicians, clerical staff and porters) have been working extremely hard performing lists during normal working hours and on Saturdays to keep to the waiting times targets.

The Bowel Cancer Screening Centre is now performing assessments and colonoscopies for patients with positive occult blood results from 4 PCT's. We are now a pilot site for the age extension of 70 to 74 year olds and with the extra funding have appointed 1.5 extra Specialist Bowel Cancer Screening nurse practitioners and have extra endoscopist sessions.

Room 6 (Private Patient suite) is now operational and we are just waiting for new nursing staff to come into post so that this area can be fully functional.

We have continued to run 'driving tests' to assess other endoscopists from different parts of the country, suitability to become screening centre endoscopists. We have also been running colonoscopy and train the trainer workshops during the year which have been well attended.

The beginning of 2009 has been a challenge due to snow and fire. But with everyone pulling together we have managed to keep the lists running and meet the targets times.

Again I would like to thank all the staff, doctors, nurses, technicians and clerical staff and Porters for all their hard work during this very busy year, to make this a fantastic multidisciplinary team working at St Mark's and ACAD Endoscopy Units to provide a good experience for our patients.

## Val Pryor

Diagnostic Services Manager

# Medicine

# General Gastroenterology

#### **CONSULTANTS**

## St. Mark's & Northwick Park

Michael Kamm (Chairman)

Naila Arebi

Christopher Fraser

Simon Gabe

Meron Jacvna

Jeremy Nightingale

Maxton Pitcher

Brian Saunders

Julian Stern

**Huw Thomas** 

Siwan Thomas-Gibson

#### Central Middlesex Hospital

Sharon O'Brien

David Sherman

#### STAFF GRADE SPECIALIST

Amar Nagree MB BS MD

#### **CLINICAL FELLOWS**

Siew Na

Aymer Postgate

# ASSOCIATE SPECIALIST

Central Middlesex Hospital

Roser Vega

# CLINICAL ASSISTANTS

Northwick Park Hospital

Riadh Dawood Anwar Hanid

# SPECIALIST REGISTRARS

# St. Mark's & Northwick Park

Rakesh Chaudhurv

Adam Havcock Andrew Milestone

Siew Ng

Clive Onnie

Aymar Postgate

Christopher Wadsworth David Walker

# SENIOR HOUSE OFFICERS

#### St. Mark's Hospital Adam Bennion

Aneka Haussmann

Simon Ralphs

Abigail Zabron

Angela Tewari Daniel Lauri

Dominc Bullas

## **RESEARCH FELLOWS**

# St. Mark's and Northwick Park

James East

Jonathan Hoare

Andrew Latchford David Lloyd

Kevin Moynahan

Charlie Murray Clive Onnie

Sophie Plamondon

Rakesh Shah

Katrina Wallis Phillippa Youd

# Scientists

Stella Knight

Hafid Omar Andrew Stagg

# Research Nurses

Jennie Burch

Angela Gibbs Anna Stratton

Eric Tripoli

In February last year, Professor Michael Kamm left St Mark's after 22 years service to take up an appointment at St Vincent's Hospital, Melbourne, in his native Australia. We were sorry to see him go. Dr Maxton Pitcher was unanimously voted in as Chairman of Medicine as Michael's successor. Just as soon as Mike departed, we were delighted to be joined by Dr Ailsa Hart as Senior Lecturer at St Mark's and Imperial College London, having been awarded a Clinical Senior Lectureship by the Higher Education Funding Council for England. Over the last year we commissioned a piece of work to find an academic Gastroenterologist with an interest in Inflammatory Bowel Disease research who might be interested to work in our Department. We received many messages of goodwill from all over the world but the lack of a University Chair with appropriate funding has proved an insurmountable stumbling block. We continue in dialogue with Imperial College, London, regarding stronger academic links between our two centres. A replacement full-time NHS post is shortly to be advertised which we are sure will be hotly contested.

The Department of Medicine continues to offer a broad and ever-increasing range of specialist services to both local patients and tertiary referral centres. We have achieved a number of key milestones against the Service Plan, including the 18 week target and maintenance of cancer waiting time targets. A business case is to be formulated to develop St Mark's as the preferred site for a West London acute GI bleeding service. The demand for Gastroenterological services at St Mark's continues to rise. The department comprises the following team:

# Maxton Pitcher & Meron Jacyna

Acute general gastroenterology, inflammatory bowel disease, hepatology, ERCP and upper GI/ hepatopancreatobiliary cancer. A weekly Upper GI cancer MDT has been established with videoconferencing facilities between Northwick Park/ St Mark's, Central Middlesex Hospital and Mount Vernon Hospital. 40% of all cancers referred for surgical treatment from the West London Cancer Network have been worked up in our unit.

# Brian Saunders, Chris Fraser & Siwan Thomas-Gibson

Specialist colonoscopy, colon cancer screening, endoscopy training, capsule endoscopy and double-balloon enteroscopy.

# Simon Gabe & Jeremy Nightingale Intestinal failure, nutrition.

# Naila Arebi

Intestinal physiology.

## **Huw Thomas**

Family cancer clinic.

# Ailsa Hart

Inflammatory bowel disease (research).

# Warren Hyer

Paediatric gastroenterology.

All consultant staff share a common interest in the specialist management of patients with inflammatory bowel disease and contribute to local service work for the common outpatient general gastroenterological conditions, including endoscopy. Lisa Younge left the Department last year and Marianne O'Connor is now leading the new expanded IBD nursing team. We welcome Tracey Tyrell and Fiona Leen as newly-recruited IBD nurse specialists who work tirelessly for our patients and are involved in innovations in care provision.

# General Gastroenterology cont.

We have three research fellows currently engaged in IBD research - Aravinth Mugaranathan (risk factors for post-operative Crohn's relapse), David Walker (IBD genetics and ethnicity) and Andrew Milestone (vitamin D and IBD relapse).

Dr Riadh Dawood and Christine
Oesterling are two able and enthusiastic
GPs with a special interest in
Gastroenterology and are mentored
within the Department. An increased
number of referrals are set to be seen in
two community-based sites belonging
to the local Primary Care Trust and
we will need to participate in the
development of this service under the
badge of quality which is St Mark's.

All staff are involved in weekly departmental meetings, including Journal Club, Radiology, Histopathology, Inflammatory Bowel Disease, Psychological Medicine and Grand Rounds. The Department has been involved in National Audits including patients with inflammatory bowel disease and upper GI bleeding. Teaching, together with clinical research, remain the cornerstone of medical practice at St Mark's. Closer collaboration with our colleagues at Imperial College, London, and the growing Hammersmith/St Mary's Hospitals campus are being fostered and valued. More detailed reports are given under each specialist section.

# Michael A Kamm

Chairman

# Medicine

# Physiology Unit

#### Director

Michael A Kamm MD FRCP FRACP

## Consultant Physician

Naila Arebi PhD MRCP

#### Nurse Consultant

Christine Norton MA PhD RN & Hon Professor of Nursing

#### Consultant Surgeon

Carolynne J Vaizey FCS(SA) FRCS

#### Senior Scientist

Christopher Jordan PhD

## Clinical Scientists

Salma Gurmany BSc MSc

#### Biofeedback Nurse Specialists

Adnan Al-Shboul MSc RN Brigitte Collins RN Julie Duncan MSc RN Lorraine O'Brien RN

# Biofeedback Physiotherapist

Patricia Evans MCSP

#### Research Nurses

Jennie Burch BSc RN Anna Swatton RN

#### Health Care Assistants

Evette Cooper Shanthi Manickam

# Medical Officers

Tom Dudding FRCS James Hollingshead FRCS

## Research Fellows

Tim Brown FRCS
Sonya Chelvanayagam MSc RN
Maureen Coggrave MSc RN
Alexander Hardy FRCS
Rebecca Himpson FRCS
Yasuko Maeda MD
Charles Murray MRCP
Sophie Plamondon MD

## Secretaries

Jenny Bowen Smita Patel Paulette Sharkey Rehana Shah

# **Appointments**

Bernadette Olivar Margaret Phillipson Nisha Dholakia This unit offers a multidisciplinary specialist approach to diagnosis and treatment of patients with functional bowel disorders. Each year we receive over 2000 referrals for incontinence, constipation, irritable bowel syndrome, oesophageal motility disorders, intestinal motility problems like gastroparesis and pseudo-obstruction. The latest diagnostic test are offered and supported by our diagnostic services with imaging and endoscopy procedures. All diagnostic tests are reviewed once a week by the specialist team to generate a full report with management suggestions.

Medical therapy for IBS is offered in conjunction with the Unit of psychological medicine. Other therapies are biofeedback training exercises, or surgical treatment. In addition to patient care, the team participates in patient-orientated education, medical education and clinical research. When appropriate, patients can participate in new treatment trials conducted.

## The unit staff includes:

Miss Carolynne Vaizey - Unit Director and Consultant Colorectal Surgeon Professor Christine Norton - Nurse Consultant and Professor of Gastrointestinal Nursing Dr Naila Arebi - Consultant Physician

Together with attending medical and surgical specialist registrars, a medical officer, research fellows, biofeedback nurses, a clinical physiologist, technicians, research fellows, secretaries and appointment officers.

# Specialist diagnostic services

Anorectal physiology testing

This assesses the function of the muscles and nerves around the tail end and it can be performed in conjunction with tests in the physiology and x-ray departments such as:

## Endoanal ultrasound

This takes a picture of the muscles to assess if there is any damage or wear and tear.

#### Transit studies

This test shows us how fast or slowly things are travelling through the bowel.

# Proctography

This takes a picture of the rectum and anal canal with some x-ray dye in the rectum.

## CT Scan or MRI scan

These are painless examinations using X-rays or magnetic rays that gives a complete picture of part the body.

## Porridge enema

This test is used in patients with stomas to test how continent they will be if the stoma is reversed.

# Oesophageal manometry and pH monitoring

This is used to investigate gastrooesophageal reflux and oesophageal motility disorders

# Hydrogen breath test

This is used to diagnose bacterial overgrowth

# Glucose breath tests

This is used to diagnose lactose intolerance

# Specialist treatment services

These include:

- Biofeedback for the treatment of constipation and faecal incontinence
- Colonic irrigation
- Sacral nerve stimulation for faecal incontinence
- Other more specialist nerve stimulation techniques

# Michael A Kamm

Director

# Medicine

# Psychological Medicine Unit

Head of Unit and Consultant Psychiatrist in Psychotherapy Dr Julian Stern BA, MB ChB, FRCPsych

Consultant Clinical Psychologist
Dr Esther Serrano-Ikkos CPsych PhD

Consultant Clinical Psychologist Ms Patricia McHugh MSc CPsych

Social Worker Mrs Solveig Wilson CSS

Clinical Nurse Specialist
Ms Vashti Perry-Woodford

Secretary to PMU Mrs Breda Orrell 2007 was a year of further consolidation and growth for the Psychological Medicine Unit (PMU).

## Clinical Activity

Clinical Activity continues to be busy, with referrals from gastroenterologists, surgeons and specialist nurses from throughout the Trust. Until 2008, we were not able to accept referrals from outside the Trust, but this has changed following the development of our new business case. (With substantial help from Tina Benson (General manager, SMH) we have established a set of tariffs, and patients are now being seen at the PMU from throughout the UK, funded by their Primary Care Trusts.

In many cases, patients seen in the Unit have not consulted with a mental health professional before and we try to approach each case with a combination of clinical experience and sensitivity to the patients' physical and psychological status. The majority of the patients referred to our Unit are seen for assessment only, and then referred on for psychological treatment, if required. However, some patients are seen for ongoing therapy within the Psychological Medicine Unit if resources are available. But, equally importantly, in all cases we provide written and sometimes verbal feedback to the referrer, to help the referrer in their ongoing management of these patients. In this way we hope to promote a truly multiple-disciplinary ethos within St Mark's.

Currently the PMU offers an initial psychological/psychiatric consultation, often followed by a course of any of the therapeutic modalities below:

- CBT (Cognitive behavioural therapy)
- Hypnosis
- Individual psychodynamic psychotherapy
- Family/couple therapy
- EMDR (Eye Movement Desensitization and Reprocessing)

#### Staffing

Breda Orrell continues to provide excellent administrative support and help and is a much valued member of the team.

Vashti Perry-Woodford who joined our team in 2006 has now finished her training at UCL in hypnotherapy, to add to the therapeutic options available within our unit

Esther Serrano-Ikkos has completed her training in EMDR (Eye Movement Desensitization and Reprocessing) and is pioneering the use of EMDR in the SMH population.

Solveig Wilson left the Unit in 2007, after 12 years in our Hospital, to pursue other activities in retirement. However she is still working 2 days/ week in a "locum" capacity, so we have not had to say farewell to our popular and hardworking colleague.

Patricia McHugh left the Unit in December 2007, to pursue a full-time post with a new Personality Disorder Service in Tower Hamlets. We are delighted that Megan Virtue has taken over this post, as from 2009, and will bring her considerable experience, most recently from the Tavistock Clinic, to our Trust.

We were pleased to welcome the additional honorary members of staff:

- Pascale Kleinman, visiting psychologist from Santiago, Chile, had a one-year attachment to the PMU (2006-2007).
- Jim Spears, psychotherapy trainee, is seeing patients under supervision in the PMU as part of his advanced psychotherapy training.
- Rachel Hayward, psychotherapy trainee, as from November 2007.

# Teaching and Training

We have a busy teaching and training schedule throughout the year. There is a weekly psychosocial meeting, attended by many of the St Mark's doctors, nurses and other health care professionals (dieticians, pharmacists, etc.). At the weekly psychosocial meeting both in-patients and outpatients are discussed to help with their management. There are also weekly teaching seminars for the Biofeedback nurses, the Nutrition and IBD teams, and monthly sessions for the St Mark's Dieticians and the Polyposis team.

The Psychological Medicine Unit is involved in a substantial amount of formal teaching. This includes teaching to undergraduate medical students, to the postgraduate visitors to St Mark's, on external and internal courses for specialist nurses and more widely afield. Julian Stern has lectured widely on his work at St Mark's to Psychiatry and Psychotherapy units within the UK including at the annual meetings of the Royal College of Psychiatrists, BSG and BAPEN; and once more the Psychological Medicine Unit has contributed to the St Mark's Annual meeting "Frontiers in Intestinal & Colorectal Disease" in 2007 and 2008.

Together with the Burdett Institute we have provided "Gut in Mind"
Masterclasses directed towards clinical nurse specialists from throughout the UK as well as teaching on many of the other Burdett specialised courses.

## Research

Recently, together with Sonya
Chelvananyagam, Dr Anton Emmanuel,
and Prof Christine Norton we have
successfully bid for a grant to research
and the prevalence and presentation of
eating disorders at St Mark's Hospital
In addition, The Psychological Medicine
Unit is involved in a number of research
projects, including the Sacral Nerve
Stimulation project, and researching selfharm in HPN patients

# Additional Developments

The PMU is actively involved with the new IF (Intestinal Failure) unit, and will provide clinical support to patients as well as ongoing consultations to staff members in the IF Unit.

Esther Serrano-Ikkos has taken the lead on preparing patient information leaflets both for in-patients, pre-operative patients and out-patients.

## Summary

These have been an exciting and positive years for the Psychological Medicine Unit. We trust that 2009 will prove to be as productive and we hope to build on the advances made in 2007 and 2008.

Finally, and on a sad note, we marked the death of Alexis Brook, formerly honorary Consultant Psychotherapist at SMH, who died in 2007. He played a pre-eminent role in the interest in psychological input at SMH, which has borne fruition in subsequent years with the creation of the PMU.

A conference in his honour was held at the Tavistock Centre in Autumn 2008, and Julian Stern both presented a paper and co-organised this successful and moving conference. We were pleased to welcome at the meeting many old (and young!) SMH

Colleagues, many of whom made public their memories of alexis-John Northover John Lennard-Jones, John Nicholls Annie Driscoll, Susanne Wood and Helen Dorey to name a few.

An obituary, published in the Guardian newspaper, is published at the end of the biennial report.

## Julian Stern

Head of Unit

# Nursing

# Stoma Care Department

#### Lead Nurse Stoma Care

Angela Vujnovich Rcn, Cert in Stomal Therapy

Pouch Care Nurse Specialist Zarah Perry- Woodford RGN Adult

## Stoma Care Nurse Specialists

Rebecca Slater, RGN, BSc Colorectal Nursing Sarah Varma RGN, Dipn Elissa Bradshaw RGN Adult

#### Administrator

Kathaleen Hannan

The last two years have proved to be exceptionally busy for the stoma care department.

Over the last 2 years patient contacts have increased by 25% and the number of new stomas formed has increased by 49%. This extra workload has undoubtedly meant at times we have had to ration our services.

Once again we continue to have some staffing changes. Ellie moved to the Biofeedback Department at St Marks. We wish her well in her new position. Rebecca joined the department from Sainsbury Wing where she was the Clinical Lead Nurse. Prior to joining the department Rebecca successfully completed the BSc and MSc stoma courses.

Kathaleen has continued to provide excellent administrative support to the stoma nurses. Patients also love having her friendly voice at the end of the telephone.

Zarah completed an audit looking at the Pouch Nurse Service. This demonstrated how important it is to patients to have a skilled and knowledgeable nurse available to them when attending clinic, as inpatients or via the telephone helpline.

Zarah and Sarah organised the yearly Red Lion and Inside Out patient open days. The excellent attendance at both days underlined the importance of these days to patients.

Sarah and Angela continued studying towards their BSc and MSc respectively, with Sarah completing her dissertation on colostomy irrigation. Zarah has started her MSc. In stoma or pouch care there is very little nursing research

and most of the care we provide has very little or no evidence to support it. The members of the team hope the research that they will be undertaking will add to this pool of research and untimely benefit patient care.

All members of the department continue to teach on various study days including the BSc and MSc stoma courses which are run by the Burdette Institute of Gastrointestinal Nursing and Kings College London.

Several members of the department, including Jennie Burch who used to work in the department, wrote several chapters on stoma care that was published in the Oxford Handbook of Gastrointestinal Nursing.

With the introduction of the enhanced recovery programme the department changed the way patients were taught to become independent in managing their stoma. An audit of these new teaching methods demonstrated patients were gaining independence in managing their stoma in managing their stoma in less than 5 days, compared to 6 days previously. This reduction in days to independence will allow patients to go home sooner and therefore assist the Trust in reducing patient's length of stay. The department will continue to refine these methods with the aim of patients becoming independent in managing their stoma in 4 days.

In July 2007 both Zarah and Angela announced they were pregnant and were due within 6 weeks of each other. Despite several attempts to recruit internal and external staff, the department was unsuccessful in attracting anyone to cover the two episodes of maternity leave.

This left the department with only Sarah and Rebecca to continue to provide a service to patients from January- September 2008. This was an extremely difficult time for the department however they both, along with the support from Kathaleen continued to provide an excellent service to patients.

On a happier note Zarah welcomed Jake and Angela welcomed Sienna.

Angela Vujnovich

Lead Nurse

# Academic Department of Cellular Pathology

# Consultant Histopathologists

Thomas Guenther MD PhD Priv-Doz Dr med habil Lucy Harbin MBBS BSc MRCP MRCPath Dr Adriana Martinez FRCPath (locum consultant)

#### Specialist Registrars

Manjiri Desmukh Philip Idaewor Hassan Sandhu Sonali Muthukumar Yu-Min Tan Lutful Wahab

# Professor Jeremy Robin Jass

The year was dominated by the terrible loss of Professor Jeremy Jass, who sadly passed away on 30 November 2008. Jeremy had already worked at St Mark's from 1984 to 1988 and had replaced Basil Morson as the consultant pathologist at St. Mark's after Basil retired in 1986. Before Jeremy returned to St Mark's in January 2007 he was a Canada Research Chair at McGill University and has also held senior academic positions at the University of Queensland and University of Auckland. It has been Jeremy's wish to come back to St Mark's to finish his great professional career and to look after his father who is living in the UK. After only nine month working at the "new" St Mark's, Jeremy was diagnosed with a glioblastoma.

It was an honour and a privilege to have worked with Jeremy Jass, who not only was one of the leading gastrointestinal pathologist in the world, but was a wonderful, kind and warm man.

# Gastrointestinal histopathology service

The increase in workload for the St Mark's Academic Department of Histopathology continued in the year 2008, with an excess of 12000 biopsy and resection specimens being reported.

Despite the lack of funding, the department continued to report biopsies and subsequent resection specimens derived from the NHS Bowel Cancer Screening Programme. Immunohistochemical staining for the DNA mismatch repair proteins in order to enhance the detection of those tumours associated with MSI, introduced during the previous year is now up and running.

Both the weekly gastrointestinal Multi Disciplinary Meetings and the gastrointestinal biopsy meetings continued to be fully supported by the department.

The GI histopathology service has supported various clinical trials during the course of the year.

In August Dr Lucy Harbin returned from maternity leave.

When Dr Martinez went on maternity leave in October 2008 the specialised GI histopathology service at St Mark's was down to 1.75 WTE, later supported by locum consultants for the rest of the year.

With the reduced specialised service to cover the GI histopathology workload of our tertiary referral hospital it has been again extremely difficult to maintain the high standard of our department.

There was however light at the end of the tunnel when Dr Antonella Savio from Italy has been appointed as a GI histopathology consultant early in December with an expected starting date in February 2009.

## Academic activities

The histopathology department continued to contribute to the academic programme at St Mark's, including St Mark's Ground Rounds, the 41st St Mark's Association Day in October and the International St Mark's Congress "Frontiers in Intestinal and Colorectal Diseases" in December.

Thomas Guenther and Lucy Harbin lectured at the St. Mark's postgraduate courses in 2008.

A major academic event in 2008 was the appointment of Thomas Guenther as extraordinary Chair of Pathology at the Otto-von-Guericke University Magdeburg, Germany following 14 years of continuous research and teaching at his alma mater, where he had already been associated professor for the last six years.

Complementary to his role at St Mark's he continued his projects with various international research groups focussing on specific aspects of the pathogenesis of colorectal carcinoma and inflammatory bowel disease.

Thomas Guenther and Lucy Harbin

Consultant Histopathologists

# Surgery

#### **Consultant Staff**

Professor R.J. Nicholls Professor J.M.A. Northover Professor R.K.S. Phillips Miss C.J. Vaizey Mr. R.H Kennedy Miss S.K Clark Mr. P.J. McDonald Mr. S.D.C. Chadwick Mr. S. Gould Barry Paraskeva Janindra Warusavitarne Marion Jonas O'Bichere Omar Faiz Thanesan Ramalingam Richard Baker Simon Phillips

## Laparoscopic Fellows

Richard Slater Garth Beattie

#### RSO

Chris Byrne Faisal Abbasakoor Marcus Gore Charles Knowles Barry Paraskeva

#### SHO

Catherine Western Matt Stephenson Jo Manson Nishal Amin Rebecca Himpson Nick Symons Alex Almoudaris Aruna Munasinghe Sabina Rashid Mansour Husain Reshma Patel Kate Starr-Marshall Marwa El-Zanfalv Helen Laycock Mohammed Atuf Adam Jones

## Research Fellows

Tim Brown Alex Hardy Partha Das Rebecca Himpson

## **Perioperative Nurse Practitioners**

Susheela Robinson Steve Wright

# Annual Report from the Department of Surgery

The past two years have seen some exciting developments for the surgical department at St Mark's. We have been joined by lan Jenkins an excellent laparoscopic surgeon with a major teaching interest. The new laparoscopic theatre was opened by Lynn Faulds Wood and John Stapleton on the 17th November 2008.

We have currently advertised for a second intestinal failure surgeon with a major academic interest.

#### John Northover

In July John Northover assumed the Presidency of the Association of Coloproctology of Great Britain and Ireland. An early challenges were to take part in the surgical response to the Modernising Medical Careers debacle and, with his US and Australian counterparts, to plan the 2008 Tripartite meeting in Boston.

He continues as Civilian Consultant
Adviser to the Army, as Chair of the
Medical Research Council's Data
Monitoring and Ethics Committee for
colorectal cancer trials, and as a member
of the Board of Directors of the James IV
Association of Surgeons.

He took part in the 18th International Colorectal Disease Symposium in Fort Lauderdale, Florida in February. The next month he led the European School of Oncology's Colorectal Masterclass in Malta, returning there for the European Society of Coloproctology in September. He represented the Association of Coloproctology at the Association of Surgeons' annual meeting in Manchester in April, later that month giving three lectures at the 24th Congress of the Northern Brazilian Society of Coloproctology. In May there were seven lectures to deliver at the Buenos Aires' 7th International Colorectal Surgical Symposium. In June he attended the Paris meeting of the RSM

Section of Coloproctology. In November he attended the Cleveland meeting of the Society of Pelvic Surgeons.

## Robin Phillips

Robin Phillips continued as Clinical Director, Director of the St Mark's Polyposis Registry, Joint Administrative Director of INSIGHT (the International Society for the Investigation of Gastrointestinal Hereditary Tumours), Civilian Consultant in Colorectal Surgery to the Royal Navy, Co-Editor for Techniques in Coloproctology (standing down in 2008), and on the Editorial Boards of Diseases of the Colon and Rectum (retiring in 2008) and also of Familial Cancer and Clinics in Colon and Rectal Surgery. He completed his term as President of the Section of Coloproctology of the Royal Society of Medicine and continues as Chairman of the Research Governance Committee for the Trust.

Olivia Will continues her PhD jointly supervised with Sue Clark and Professor lan Tomlinson (see Polyposis Report for details). In 2008 Andy Latchford was awarded his thesis on desmoid tumours in FAP. Phil Tozer commenced his thesis work on anal fistula in 2008, jointly supervised with Dr Ailsa Hart. Ruchi Tandon, working with Miss Carolynne Vaizey and Dr Paul Sibbons on issues of intestinal failure, adhesions and meshes, also came under his joint supervision.

Dr Waheeb Al-Kubati from Jordan completed his time at St Mark's as an Honorary Assistant and was succeeded in 2007 by Dr Mario Di Miceli from Italy, who was in turn followed in 2008 by Ioannis Papaconstantinou. Robin produced 17 peer reviewed journal articles and 6 chapters. He remains External Examiner for the University of Galway and was the 2007 Ernestine Hambrick Lecturer of the American Society of Colon and Rectal Surgery, giving his oration on Anal Fistula. In 2007

he contributed to a Masterclass in Cardiff and otherwise took part in meetings in Sweden, Japan, Italy, France, Turkey, Malta and China. In 2008 he lectured in Nuneaton, Nottingham, Fort Lauderdale, Italy, Spain, Turkey (twice) and Brazil, and ran a week long surgical masterclass in Karachi, Pakistan.

# Carolynne Vaizey

Carolynne has continued as the Chairman of Surgery at St Mark's and remains the lead surgeon for pelvic floor problems and for intestinal failure. She also took over as the Director of the physiology unit in December of 2007 following the departure of Professor Kamm to Australia.

The workload for Intestinal Failure
Unit continues to grow with plans
for a larger dedicated ward for these
patients. Ruchi Tandon was appointed
as the first surgical research fellow in
intestinal failure.

Tom Dudding has completed his MD on neurostimulation and the new incumbent, Mr Anil George continues to do this most interesting work. Additionally she is now co-supervisor of a PhD student in neurostimulation with Soren Lauberg in Aarhus, Denmark. Yasuko Maeda has completed her research time at St Mark's and her thesis on new, non- invasive treatments for passive faecal incontinence and other anorectal disorders is near completion. She has moved to Aarhus and continues to do research with Professor Lauberg, having learnt to speak Danish in a remarkably short period of time.

Maria Elena Molina from Santiago in Chile and Jose from Lisbon were Honorary Clinical assistants with Miss Vaizey, each for 6 months. Amongst other meetings Carolynne was an invited speaker at The Advanced Sacral Nerve Stimulation course in Madrid, the International forum of colorectal and anal disease in Shanghai in China, the American Society of Colon

and Rectal surgery in Boston, and the UKHPN meeting and the Advanced Forum on Obstetric Negligence in London.

She also attended the First European Intestinal Failure Group meeting in Amsterdam and was appointed as a member of the government's HIFNET committee looking at IF services throughout England. She was also on the UK advisory board for the treatment of inflammatory bowel disease.

# Robin Kennedy

The last two years have seen many developments in laparoscopic surgery at St Mark's Hospital. The Trust approved the investment of £500,000 to install a purpose built operating theatre for laparoscopic surgery. This improves the quality of service offered to patients and the high definition imaging considerably enhances teaching. After careful selection St Mark's partnered with Olympus and have installed one of the most advanced facilities in the UK.

The government lead on cancer, Professor Mike Richards, asked for a clinical lead to set up a National Training Programme for consultants taking on laparoscopic colorectal surgery. This has now been rolled out around England and St Mark's has been selected as one of the training centres.

Throughout the year we have been fortunate to have many well qualified young surgeons working with us and three of them - Ian Jenkins, Gianluca Colucci and John Evans - have forged ahead with the development of our training videos. We have continued to run the Enhanced Recovery training symposia for teams from around the country and also have organised training courses on laparoscopic colorectal surgery in St Mark's. Invitations have allowed the opportunity to teach and learn from surgeons in a number of locations including, Hong

Kong, Jeddah, Fort Lauderdale, Paris, Boston and Barcelona.

## John (lan) Jenkins

lan joined the St. Mark's staff in October 2008 as Colorectal Surgeon with a specialist interest in Laparoscopic Surgery. Since starting his appointment there has been a strong emphasis on teaching and training and he has assisted in the development of training of advanced laparoscopic colorectal surgery in St. Mark's, training both .the Ethicon Endosurgery Laparoscopic Fellow and RSOs.

He contributes as a speaker to the Enhanced Recovery Symposia,
Laparoscopic Colorectal Course and Frontiers meetings at St. Mark's.
Invitations to lecture and perform live surgery both locally and nationally have followed with requests from places such as China and Romania. He is a trainer for the National Laparoscopic Training Programme and contributor to the EnROL trial and he teaches on Laparoscopic Animal and Cadaver Courses.

Book chapters on Laparoscopic Surgery & Enhanced Recovery and Surgical Management of Lower Gastrointestinal Bleeding are in press and in process, respectively. He is building a research base as collaborator in the assessment of Laparo-endoscopic techniques [St. Mark's MIS Group] and training methods in Advanced Laparoscopic Colorectal Surgery with Professor George Hanna at Imperial College. It is anticipated that different research ventures, currently underway will appear in print in the next year or so. In addition to developing a practice centred mainly upon Laparoscopic colorectal and intestinal resection, he is developing, with Mr Kamal Iskander, Consultant Gynaecologist from NPH, laparoscopic resection of rectovaginal and intestinal endometriosis.

# Surgery cont.

#### Sue Clark

Sue Clark continues as Assistant
Director of the Polyposis Registry and
as a member of Council of the Section
of Coloproctology of the Royal Society
of Medicine, the Committee of the
Surgical Section of the British Society of
Gastroenterology, and the Education and
Training sub-committee of the Association
of Coloproctology. She has been acting
as a peer-reviewer for National Cancer
Peer Review (London Zone).

Varut Lohsiriwat from Thailand has successfully completed his MSc in surgical sciences at Imperial College, with a thesis on the unhealed perineum.

Current research fellows include: Simon McLaughlin, who is working on his MD on the effects of probiotic on the bacterial flora of ileoanal pouches; Parth Paskeran who has now taken the project on; Olivia Will (PhD), jointly supervised by Professor Ian Tomlinson, investigating pathways of carcinoma formation in the ileoanal pouch and within colorectal adenomas; Julie Cornish (jointly supervised by Paris Tekkis) who is working towards an MD on female sexual and reproductive function after ileoanal pouch surgery; Alex von Roon, working on Metabonomic studies of pouch pathology; Ashish Sinha who is undertaking imaging and cell culture studies of desmoids.

Sue was an invited speaker at Royal Society of Medicine Section of Coloproctology overseas meeting in Paris, the Paediatric Colorectal Society in York and the Pan-Thames Cancer Genetics Group meeting in London. She attended the Collaborative Group of the Americas on Inherited Colorectal Cancer annual meeting in San Diego, where she was awarded the prize for the best podium presentation.

## Peter McDonald

Peter has been at the hospital since 1993 and runs a busy colorectal surgical practice in St. Mark's as well as supporting the General and Gastroenterological service in Northwick Park Hospital. In the last two years he has moved to laparoscopic colorectal surgery and complements the growing laparoscopic practice in the hospital.

As Sub-Dean and now Senior Clinical Tutor he is involved in teaching and supporting the dean with postgraduate courses and continues to run the immensely popular advanced colorectal workshops.

He is Chairman of the Medical Staff Committee. He continues to be an Honorary Senior Lecturer at Imperial College and an External Examiner for the University of Birmingham. During this last two years he has given lectures at:

The RSM winter meeting in Morzine, France

- "A Little More History of Proctology"

  The RSM Paris Coloproctology meeting
- "The Secret of Gemellus"

The Pelican Centre, Basingstoke

- "MDT the controversies"
- The Nick Taffinder Colorectal day, William Harvey Hospital, Ashford
- "Much more than a Master Surgeon"

He was also the Visiting Professor at the International Meeting of Surgery in Madrid and the in the Visiting Professor in Crohn's Surgery in Oporto, Portugal.

He has made several appearances on BBC Radio 4 and on BBC 2 TV and in 2005 appeared on "word of mouth" talking on BBC Radio 4 about medical language. Locally he has raised money for research by performing in local charity musical evenings. He continues to support research into rectal cancer and is a regular columnist in "Hospital Doctor" and "Colorectal Disease".

# Stephen Chadwick

Mr Chadwick continues to run an outpatient clinic at St Mark's. He also continues to attend national and international meetings and support academic events at St Mark's Hospital.

He presented papers at the Society of Academic Research Surgery (SARS). He was appointed Chairman of the Medical Equestrian Association and led a group of 5 doctors to Hong Kong to help prepare for the equestrian Olympic events. He was awarded an Honorary Academic post at the Chinese University at Hong Kong teaching on courses that he has developed in the UK. Part of the first talk was given in Cantonese. He published papers on laparoscopic surgery on Hernia repair. Mr Chadwick is a Council member of the Association of Laparoscopic Surgery and President of the League of Friends at Northwick Park Hospital. He continues to enjoy participating at carriage driving but he admits as he and his horses are moving towards middle age he is doing this with a less competitive spirit than before

Mr Chadwick continues to attend national and international meetings and support academic events at St Mark's Hospital. He presented papers at the Society of Academic Research Surgery (SARS). He was appointed Chairman of the Medical Equestrian Association and led a group of 5 doctors to Hong Kong to help prepare for the equestrian Olympic events. He was awarded an Honorary Academic post at the Chinese University at Hong Kong teaching on courses that he has developed in the UK. Part of the first talk was given in Cantonese. He published papers on laparoscopic surgery on Hernia repair. Mr Chadwick is a Council member of the Association of Laparoscopic Surgery and President of the League of Friends at Northwick Park Hospital. He continues to enjoy participating at carriage driving but he admits as he and his horses are moving towards middle age he is doing this with a less competitive spirit than before.

# Carolynne Vaizey

Chair of Surgery

# Obituaries

# **Obituaries**

#### Alexis Brook

Alexis Brook, a consultant psychiatrist and psychotherapist at the Tavistock clinic in London, has died aged 87. Throughout his career, his specific interest lay in working with other professionals to discover what contribution a psychotherapist might make to their area of work. It began at the Cassell hospital in Richmond, Surrey, with seminars for GPs, and this led to him sitting in each week with a GP during surgery hours. This was an unheard of, novel idea, but proved to be of great benefit. When he went to the Tavistock, he encouraged a number of staff members and trainees to become part-time therapists attached to neighbourhood GP practices. This choice of career sprang from an experience he had with the Royal Army Medical Corps during the second world war. When the numbers of soldiers falling ill with malaria, dysentery and venereal diseases rose, he was afraid he would be castigated for not providing adequate medical care.

"To my surprise and relief, no one took any notice of me," he said later. The person who was on the mat was the battalion commander, who was asked to explain to his superiors what was wrong with his leadership that had caused such low morale." Viscount Slim, then commander-in-chief in Burma, was one of the few who recognised that these figures were indices of morale. If morale was high, fewer soldiers fell ill.

This approach to organisational health was introduced to the army by JR Rees, medical director of the Tavistock clinic, who had become psychiatric adviser to the army. From then on, Alexis maintained a lifelong interest in the interaction between psyche and soma. He was born in Chiswick, south-west London, the son of Russian parents who had fled their home country for

political reasons. He was educated at St Paul's school, where he was a junior and senior scholar. Having decided to become a doctor, he studied at Cambridge and received his clinical training at the Middlesex hospital, qualifying in 1943.

He served with the Royal Army Medical Corps from 1944 to 1947 in India, Burma and Indo-China (now Vietnam), and trained as a psychiatrist at the Maudsley hospital, southeast London, and Napsbury, near St Albans. His appointment to the Cassell hospital led him to specialise in psychoanalytic psychotherapy.

In 1971, Alexis became a consultant at the Tavistock clinic. This suited him well, as it had always had a tripartite aim: to provide clinical work for outpatients; engage in postgraduate training in psychotherapy; and be involved in community projects. Indeed, at first, he combined a part-time job at the clinic with a senior lectureship at St Bartholomew's hospital, as well as being a consultant in mental health to the London borough of Islington. Later, he had a full-time appointment at the Tavistock and in the last six years was chairman of the professional committee, establishing the Tavistock Foundation to raise extra funds for training and research projects, and setting up the annual public lecture series.

As vice-chairman of the Tavistock clinic, I worked closely with him, admiring his constant good humour at committee meetings, his meticulous knowledge of the finances and his polite, patient dealings with ever-changing civil servants at the Department of Health in disputes over funding. While at the Tavistock, Alexis also ran seminars for occupational health physicians. He had a particular interest in the study of the emotional environment within organisations and worked to identify the

factors that contributed to high levels of stress in the individual. As a result, Alexis became a member of a working party that prepared a report for the Robens committee on health and safety at work. He also organised a course on occupational health at the London School of Hygiene.

After his retirement from the NHS in 1985, he became an honorary consultant psychotherapist at St Mark's hospital, Harrow. There, he highlighted the contribution a psychotherapist could make to the work of a hospital in dealing with disorders of the gut. His work was so successful that when he left, a post for a permanent consultant psychotherapist was established.

In 1992 Alexis initiated a project in psychosomatic ophthalmology, studying the emotional difficulties that might contribute to eye disorders. As a part of this work, he again worked in a GP practice in London, also running seminars at the Tavistock for various professionals in the field of ophthalmology, and taking part in a symposium at Moorfields hospital.

He was beloved by all who knew him - his family, patients, students, colleagues and professionals in many related fields of work. He was gentle, warmhearted, thoughtful, treating everyone with great respect and encouraging their creative potential.

Alexis is survived by his wife Ruth, his brother Peter, two children from his first marriage, Rebecca and Tim, his two stepdaughters, Jane and Susie, and his grandchildren.

Obituary from the Guardian

Professor Jeremy Robin Jass

Professor Jeremy Jass died on Sunday, 30 November 2008 after a long fight, bravely fought, against a malignant glioma of the brain. For the past 20 years, Jeremy has been one of the most outstanding gastrointestinal researchers in the world and is in the very highest echelons of gastrointestinal pathologists worldwide. In his career, he has won many important awards and prizes. His last, the Goudie lecture and medal of the Pathological Society of Great Britain and Ireland, is testament to his standing as this is the top award for pathological research in the UK.

What made him such an outstanding researcher? First and foremost, he was an original thinker. A few years after we both left St Mark's Hospital in London, one of us (NAS) was asked by one of our former surgical colleagues 'What was it like to work with Jeremy Jass?' The reply would have surprised some: 'Well, it was actually quite depressing'. Neil explained that Jeremy and he would come in on a Monday morning and Jeremy would have had ten new and brilliant research ideas. Neil, one or two and most of them bad. It was so very difficult to compete with his intellect and originality of thought.

He had a prodigious output of more than 300 original papers, any number of chapters and many books. He had a particular talent for writing and his papers were always clear and insightful and so very well produced and constructed. Amongst the more academic texts, he wrote a superb textbook for medical students.

Jeremy was always challenging dogmas and perceived wisdoms in his research. For example, more than 25 years ago he wrote a seminal article in the Lancet challenging the universally held belief that the metaplastic polyp (now universally known as the hyperplastic polyp) was entirely benign. Whilst few if any believed him then, his work, and that of others, has subsequently shown that the pathway involving this lesion accounts for up to 25% of all colorectal cancers. There is real irony in that one of the important molecular changes that Jeremy and others have shown to be important in this pathway also occurs in the tumour that Jeremy suffered.

Jeremy qualified from the Westminster Hospital in London in 1975 and held early jobs in Pathology there. Amongst the many tributes to him that we have seen is one from his then Professor, now President-Elect of the International Academy of Pathology, Professor Kristin Henry. This is a short extract from her tribute to him:

"What always struck me about Jeremy was not only his high intellect, originality of thought and dedication to his work but his wonderfully kind and gentle personality and complete absence of malice or conceit."

Much of Jeremy's original research at that time was in mucin histochemistry, especially analysing the changes seen in gastric carcinogenesis. He worked closely with Dr Isabel Filipe. At this time, his talents had been recognised by the wider pathological community. One of us (BCM) remembers how he was acknowledged to be a star in the making at a very early stage in his career. Basil was approached by the Director of the ICRF and together they ensured that Jeremy moved, in the early 1980s, to the old St Mark's Hospital and started working more on colorectal carcinogenesis. His partnership with Dr Basil Morson was fruitful and he eventually replaced him as the Consultant Pathologist at St Mark's Hospital, when he retired in

1986. Despite important collaborations, Jeremy also showed how dynamic and single-minded he was with an extraordinary output of work, original papers, chapters and books, including editorship of the flagship UK gastrointestinal pathology textbook, Morson & Dawson's Gastrointestinal Pathology.

He always sought new challenges and this is what took him to Auckland, New Zealand, in 1988. Here he met his wife, Johanna. What a partnership theirs has been and Johanna has always very strongly supported Jeremy in his professional work, aided by her background in Histopathology. Their sojourns in Auckland, Brisbane and Montreal were all supremely fruitful and his collaborations with workers in all these places were strong and longlasting. After some years in Montreal, he looked for new challenges and so his last great challenge was returning to St Mark's Hospital and to Imperial College, London, as Professor of Gastrointestinal Pathology, to join up with friends and colleagues there. Sadly his work was to be tragically cut short by illness.

Jeremy was not just a great researcher. He was a superb clinician and diagnostician. He was very widely read, not just in pathology. He was, in his time, a skilful administrator. What of Jeremy the man? Kristin Henry has eloquently encapsulated him in her dedication of him. We would describe him as a gentle man and a gentleman. We have never heard anyone say anything ill of him. Although he was utterly committed and dedicated to medicine, his life was not just about medicine. He had many outside interests, including being a talented artist and musician.

# Obituaries cont.

It is tragic for his family, his friends and his colleagues that his life, and his life's work, should be cut short, as there was so much more potential in his work in medicine. However, he does leave behind an exceptional legacy.

The results of his research, especially in colorectal cancer, will remain important for years to come and we have his prodigious volume of work. His influence will live on and we should be grateful for that.

# Professor Neil A Shepherd

Professor of Gastrointestinal Pathology, Cheltenham General Hospital

# Dr Basil C Morson

Consulting Pathologist, St Mark's Hospital,

# Bibliography

# Original Publications 2007<sup>1</sup> (January - November) Alphabetically ordered<sup>2</sup>

## Dr Naila Arebi

Arebi N, Swain D, Suzuki N, Fraser C, Price A, Saunders BP. Endoscopic mucosal resection of 161 cases of large sessile or flat colorectal polyps. Scand J Gastroenterol. 2007 Jul;42(7):859-66.

Ng SC, Arebi N, Kamm MA. Medium-term results of oral tacrolimus treatment in refractory inflammatory bowel disease. Inflamm Bowel Dis. 2007 Feb;13(2):129-34.

East JE, Suzuki N, Arebi N, Bassett P, Saunders BP. Position changes improve visibility during colonoscope withdrawal: a randomized, blinded, crossover trial. Gastrointest Endosc. 2007 Feb;65(2):263-9.

## Prof. Wendy Atkin

Lieberman D, Nadel M, Smith RA, Atkin W, Duggirala SB, Fletcher R, Glick SN, Johnson CD, Levin TR, Pope JB, Potter MB, Ransohoff D, Rex D, Schoen R, Schroy P, Winawer S. Standardized colonoscopy reporting and data system: report of the Quality Assurance Task Group of the National Colorectal Cancer Roundtable. Gastrointest Endosc. 2007 May;65(6):757-66.

Brotherstone H, Vance M, Edwards R, Miles A, Robb KA, Evans RCE, Wardle J, Atkin W. Uptake of population based flexible sigmoidoscopy screening: a nurse-led feasibility study. J Med Screen 2007;14:76-80.

Carvajal-Carmona L, Howarth K, Lockett M, Polanco-Echeverry G, Volikos E, Gorman M, Barclay E, Martin L, Jones A, Saunders B, Guenther T, Donaldson A, Paterson J, Frayling I, Novelli M, Phillips R, Thomas H, Silver A, Atkin W, Tomlinson I. Molecular classification and genetic pathways in hyperplastic polyposis syndrome. J Pathol. 2007 May 14; [Epub ahead of print]

Mitrou PN, Watson MA, Loktionov AS, Cardwell C, Gunter MJ, Atkin WS, Macklin CP, Cecil T, Bishop TD, Primrose J, Bingham SA. Role of NQO1C609T and EPHX1 gene polymorphisms in the association of smoking and alcohol with sporadic distal colorectal adenomas: results from the UKFSS Study. Carcinogenesis. 2007; 28:875-82.

Cafferty FH, Wong JM, Yen AM, Duffy SW, Atkin WS, Chen TH. Findings at follow-up endoscopies in subjects with suspected colorectal abnormalities: effects of baseline findings and time to follow-up. Cancer J. 2007 Jul-Aug; 13(4):263-70.

Tomlinson I, Webb E, Carvajal-Carmona L, Broderick P, Kemp Z, Spain S, Penegar S, Chandler I, Gorman M, Wood W, Barclay E, Lubbe S, Martin L, Sellick G, Jaeger E, Hubner R, Wild R, Rowan A, Fielding S, Howarth K; CORGI Consortium, Silver A, Atkin W, Muir K, Logan R, Kerr D, Johnstone E, Sieber O, Gray R, Thomas H, Peto J, Cazier JB, Houlston R. A genome-wide association scan of tag SNPs identifies a susceptibility variant for colorectal cancer at 8q24.21. Nat Genet. 2007 Aug;39(8):984-8. Epub 2007 Jul 8.

# Dr David Burling

Goh V, Halligan S, Taylor SA, Burling D, Bassett P, Bartram CI. Differentiation between diverticulitis and colorectal cancer: quantitative CT perfusion measurements versus morphologic criteria--initial experience. Radiology 2007;242:456-62.

Burling D and European Society of Gastrointestinal and Abdominal Radiology (ESGAR) CT colonography study group investigators. Effect of Directed Training on Reader Performance for CT Colonography: Multi-Centre Study. Radiology 2007; 242:152-61.

Taylor SA, Slater A, Halligan S, Honeyfield L, Roddie ME, Demeshski J, Amin H, Burling D. CT colonography: automated measurement of colonic polyps compared with manual techniques--human in vitro study. Radiology. 2007; 242:120-8.

Burling D, Halligan S, Taylor SA, Honeyfield L, Roddie ME. CT colonography: Automatic measurement of polyp diameter compared with manual assessment - an in-vivo study. Clin Radiol 2007;62:145-151.

Burling D, Halligan S, Atchley et al. CT colonography: CT colonography: Interpretative performance in a non-academic environment. Clin Radiol 2007; 62:424-9.

<sup>1</sup> PubMed source information

<sup>2</sup> Inludes book chapters and books

Burling D, Halligan S, Atchley J, Dhingsar R, Guest P, Hayward S, Higginson A, Jobling C, Kay C, Lilford R, Maskell G, McCafferty I, McGregor J, MortonD, Kumar Neelala M, Noakes M, Philips A, Riley P, Taylor A, Bassett P, Wardle J, Atkin W, Taylor SA. CT colonography: interpretative performance in a non-academic environment. Clin Radiol. 2007;62:424-9.

Burling D, Moore A, Taylor SA et al. Virtual Colonoscopy Training and Accreditation: A National Survey of Radiologist Experience and Attitudes in the UK. Clin Radiol 2007; 62:651-9.

Halligan S, Burling D, Atkin W, Bartram C, Fenlon H, Laghi A, Stoker J, Altman DG, Bassett P, Frost R, Taylor S, Honeyfield L, DeVilliers M, Nicholson D, Renaut L, Kay C, Lowe A, Williams-Butt J, Florie J, Poulus M, Van-der-Hulst V, Lefere P, Marrannes J, Dessey G, Fenlon H, O'Hare A, Foley S, Neri E, Vagli P, Politi B, Iannaccone R. Effect of directed training on reader performance for CT colonography: Multicenter study. Radiology 2007;242:152-61.

Taylor SA, Slater A, Burling DN, Tam E, Greenhalgh R, Gartner L, Scarth J, Pearce R, Bassett P, Halligan S. CT colonography: optimisation, diagnostic performance and patient acceptability of reduced-laxative regimens using barium-based faecal tagging. Eur Radiol. 2007 (in press).

Tolan DJ, Armstrong EM, Burling D, Taylor SA. Optimization of CT colonography technique: a practical guide. Clin Radiol. 2007 Sep;62(9):819-27.

Sahni VA, Ahmad R, Burling D. Which method is best for imaging of perianal fistula? Abdom Imaging 2007 Sept (epub ahead of print).

Sahni VA, Burling D. The new NHS colorectal cancer screening programme and the potential role of radiology? BJR 2007;80: 778.

East JE, Saunders BP, Burling D, Boone D, Halligan S, Taylor SA. Surface Visualization at CT Colonography Simulated Colonoscopy: Effect of varying Field of View and Retrograde View. Am J Gastroenterol. 2007;102:2529-35.

Burling D, East J, Taylor SA. Rational Imaging series: Investigating rectal bleeding. BMJ 2007 (in press).

Greenhalgh R, Burling D, Taylor SA. Rational imaging series: Investigating perianal pain. BMJ 2007 (in press).

## Miss Sue Clark

J Donaldson, CH Knowles, SK Clark, I Renfrew and MD Lobo. Rectus sheath haematoma associated with low molecular weight heparin: a case series. *Annals of the Royal College of Surgeons of England*. 2007, April, Vol.89, No.3: 309-312.

von Roon AC, Tekkis PP, Clark SK, Heriot AG, Lovegrove RE, Truvolo S, Nicholls RJ, Phillips RK. The Impact of Technical Factors on Outcome of Restorative Proctocolectomy for Familial Adenomatous Polyposis. Dis Colon Rectum. 2007 Apr 27.

J Cornish, E Tan, J Teare, TG Teoh, R Rai, AW Darzi, P Paraskevas, SK Clark and PP Tekkis. The effect of restorative proctocolectomy on sexual function, urinary function, fertility, pregnancy and delivery – a systematic review. *Diseases of the Colon and Rectum* (in press).

JA Cornish, EKW Tan, J Teare, TG Teoh, R Rai, SK Clark and P Tekkis. Effect of inflammatory bowel disease on pregnancy. *Gut*. 2007 June, 56:830-837.

O Will, LG Carvajal- Carmona, P Gorman, KM Howarth, AM Jones, GM Polanco-Echeverry, J Chin-Aleong, T Gunther, A Silver, SK Clark and IMP Tomlinson. A homozygous deletion involving PMS2 causes an exceptionally severe colorectal cancer and multiple adenoma phenotype, without extra-intestinal tumours. *Gastroenterology*. 2007 Feb. vol. 132, Issue 2: 527-530.

AC von Roon, PP Tekkis, RE Lovegrove, KF Neale, RKS Phillips and SK Clark. Comparison of outcomes of ileal pouch anal anastomosis for familial adenomatous polyposis with and without prior ileorectal anastomosis. *British Journal of Surgery* (submitted).

SD McLaughlin, SK Clark, PP Tekkis, PJ Ciclitira and RJ Nicholls. A guide to restorative proctocolectomy (RPC) with ileal pouchanal anastomosis for ulcerative colitis and familial adenomatous polyposis, indications, complications and follow-up. *British Medical Journal* (submitted).

P Das, JJ Smith, AP Lyons, PP Tekkis, SK Clark and RJ Nicholls. Assessment of the mucosa of the indefinitely diverted ileo-anal pouch; proposal of a follow-up protocol. *Colorectal Disease* (in press).

O Will, T Gunther, R Mann, N Suraweera, RKS Phillips, SK Clark and I Tomlinson. APC mutation spectrum in ileoanal pouch polyps resembles that of large bowel tumours. *British Journal of Surgery* (in press).

O Faiz, T Brown, G Colucci, M Grover and SK Clark. Trends in colorectal ambulatory surgery in NHS Trusts between 1998 and 2005. Colorectal Disease (in press).

MKS Yuen, O Faiz and SK Clark. A 'colonic valve' causing intermittent intestinal obstruction. Colorectal Disease (submitted).

RE Lovegrove, CF Feo, P Das, PP Tekkis, SK Clark and RJ Nicholls. Long-Term Follow Up Following Restorative Proctocolectomy: The St Mark's Experience. *Diseases of the Colon and Rectum* (submitted).

JJ Harvey, SK Clark, W Hyer, N Hadzic, IPM Tomlinson and R Hinds. Screening for germline APC mutations in sporadic hepatoblastoma: is it worthwhile? *Arch Dis Child* (submitted).

HFA Vasen, G Möslein, A Alonso, S Aretz, I Bernstein, L Bertario, I Blanco, S Bulow, J Burn, G Capella, SK Clark, C Colas, C Engel, I Frayling, W Friedl, FJHes, S Hodgson, H Järvinen, J-P Mecklin, P Møller, T Myrrhoi, F Nagengast, Y Parc, R Phillips, M Ponz de Leon, L Renkonen-Sinisalo, JR Sampson, A Stormorken, S Tejpar, H Thomas, J Wijnen. Guidelines for the clinical management of familial adenomatous polyposis (FAP). *Gut* (submitted).

# Prof. Ten Feizi

Campanero-Rhodes MA, Smith A, Chai W, Sonnino S, Mauri L, Childs RA, Zhang Y, Ewers H, Helenius A, Imberty A, Feizi T. N-glycolyl GM1 ganglioside as a receptor for Simian virus 40(SV40). J Virol. 2007 Sep 12.

Liu Y, Feizi T, Campanero-Rhodes MA, Childs RA, Zhang Y, Mulloy B, Evans PG, Osborn HM, Otto D, Crocker PR, Chai W. Neoglycolipid probes prepared via oxime ligation for microarray analysis of oligosaccharide-protein interactions. Chem Biol. 2007 Jul;14(7):847-59.

Blumenschein TM, Friedrich N, Childs RA, Saouros S, Carpenter EP, Campanero-Rhodes MA, Simpson P, Chai W, Koutroukides T, Blackman MJ, Feizi T, Soldati-Favre D, Matthews S. Atomic resolution insight into host cell recognition by Toxoplasma gondii. EMBO J. 2007 Jun 6;26(11):2808-20.

## Dr Christopher Fraser

Schoofs N, Van Gossum A, Devière J, Munoz Navas M, Fernandez-Urien I, Ponchon T, Lapalus M, Gay G, Delvaux M, Neuhaus H, Philipper M, Costamagna G, Riccioni M, Spada C, Fraser C, Postgate A, Fitzpatrick A, Hagenmuller F, Keuchel M. PillCam COLON Capsule Endospocy Compared with Colonoscopy in Detection of Colon Polyps and Cancers: Interim Analysis of Prospective Multicenter Trial. Gastroenterology. 2007 June, vol. 132, issue 7: 2585 – 2586.

# Dr Simon Gabe

Wallis K, Lloyd DA, Gabe SM. Promoting intestinal adaptation. Br J Hosp Med (Lond). 2007 Jan;68(1):11-4. Review.

Sayers GM, Gabe SM. Restraint in order to feed: justifying a lawful policy for the UK. Eur J Health Law. 2007 Apr;14(1):3-20.

Culkin A, Gabe SM, Bjarnasson I, Grimble GK, Madden A & Forbes A. A double blind, randomized, controlled crossover trial of glutamine supplementation in home parenteral nutrition. Eur J Clin Nutr 2007 advance online publication 18 April 2007; doi: 10.1038/sj.ejcn.1602754.

# Prof. Jeremy Jass

Young JP, Jenkins MA, Parry S, Young BW, Nancarrow DJ, English DR, Giles GG, Jass JR. Serrated Pathway Colorectal Cancer in the Population: an alternative to the adenoma-carcinoma sequence. Gut. 2007 Jun 12; [Epub ahead of print].

Minoo P, Zlobec I, Baker K, Tornillo L, Terracciano L, Jass JR, Lugli A. Loss of raf-1 kinase inhibitor protein expression is associated with tumor progression and metastasis in colorectal cancer. Am J Clin Pathol. 2007 May;127(5):820-7.

Walsh MD, Young JP, Leggett BA, Williams SH, Jass JR, McGuckin MA. The MUC13 cell surface mucin is highly expressed by human colorectal carcinomas. Hum Pathol. 2007 Jun;38(6):883-92.

Zlobec I, Minoo P, Baker K, Haegert D, Khetani K, Tornillo L, Terracciano L, Jass JR, Lugli A. Loss of APAF-1 expression is associated with tumour progression and adverse prognosis in colorectal cancer. Eur J Cancer. 2007 Apr;43(6):1101-7. Epub 2007 Mar 12.

Herath NI, Walsh MD, Kew M, Smith JL, Jass JR, Young J, Leggett BA, Macdonald GA. Silencing of O6-methylguanine DNA methyltransferase in the absence of promoter hypermethylation in hepatocellular carcinomas from Australia and South Africa. Oncol Rep. 2007 Apr;17(4):817-22.

Jass JR, O'brien MJ, Riddell RH, Snover DC. Recommendations for the reporting of surgically resected specimens of colorectal carcinoma. Virchows Arch. 2007 Jan;450(1):1-13.

Minoo P, Zlobec I, Baker K, Tornillo L, Terracciano L, Jass JR, Lugli A. Prognostic significance of mammalian sterile20-like kinase 1 in colorectal cancer. Mod Pathol. 2007 Mar;20(3):331-8.

Mikami T, Yoshida T, Numata Y, Shiraishi H, Araki K, Guiot MC, Jass JR, Okayasu I. Low frequency of promoter methylation of O6-methylguanine DNA methyltransferase and hMLH1 in ulcerative colitis-associated tumors: comparison with sporadic colonic tumors. Am J Clin Pathol. 2007 Mar;127(3):366-73.

Jass JR, O'Brien MJ, Riddell RH, Snover DC; Association of Directors of Anatomic and Surgical Pathology. Recommendations for the reporting of surgically resected specimens of colorectal carcinoma. Hum Pathol. 2007 Apr;38(4):537-545.

Baker K, Zlobec I, Tornillo L, Terracciano L, Jass JR, Lugli A. Differential significance of tumour infiltrating lymphocytes in sporadic mismatch repair deficient versus proficient colorectal cancers: a potential role for dysregulation of the transforming growth factor-beta pathway. Eur J Cancer. 2007 Feb;43(3):624-31.

Jaskowski L, Young J, Jackson L, Arnold S, Barker MA, Walsh MD, Buchanan DD, Holman S, Mensink KA, Jenkins MA, Hopper JL, Thibodeau SN, Jass JR, Spurdle AB. Stability of BAT26 in Lynch syndrome colorectal tumours. Eur J Hum Genet. 2007 Feb;15(2):139-41; author reply 141-2. Epub 2006 Nov 29.

Rubin DT, Cruz-Correa MR, Gasche C, Jass JR, Lichtenstein GR, Montgomery EA, Riddell RH, Rutter MD, Ullman TA, Velayos FS, Itzkowitz S. 5-ASA in Colorectal Cancer Prevention Meeting Group. Colorectal cancer prevention in inflammatory bowel disease and the role of 5-aminosalicylic acid: A clinical review and update. Inflamm Bowel Dis. 2007 Oct 11.

Murphy J, Pocard M, Jass JR, O'sullivan GC, Lee G, Talbot IC. Number and size of lymph nodes recovered from dukes B rectal cancers: correlation with prognosis and histologic antitumor immune response. Dis Colon Rectum. 2007 Oct;50(10):1526-34.

Zlobec I, Terracciano L, Jass JR, Lugli A. Value of staining intensity in the interpretation of immunohistochemistry for tumor markers in colorectal cancer. Virchows Arch. 2007 Oct;451(4):763-9.

# Prof. M. Kamm

Lichtenstein GR, Kamm MA, Boddu P, Gubergrits N, Lyne A, Butler T, Lees K, Joseph RE, Sandborn WJ. Effect of Once - or Twice - Daily MMX Mesalamine (SPD476) for the Induction of Remission of Mild to Moderately Active Ulcerative Colitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2007:5:95-102.

Kamm MA, Sandborn WJ, Gassull M, Schreiber S, Jackowski L, Butler T, Lyne A, Stephenson D, Palmen M, Joseph RE. Once-Daily, High-Concentration MMX Mesalamine in Active Ulcerative Colitis, Gastroenterology 2007;132:66-75.

Kamm MA, Jordan CC, Leaker BR, Nicholson FB, CDR Murray, Taylor S, Marshall M, Gibbs A, Carter EG, Emmanuel AV. Pharmacological modulation of gut mucosal and large vessel blood flow. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2007;25:693-702.

Kienzle-Horn S, Vix JM, Schuijt C, Peil H, Jordan CC, Kamm MA. Comparison of bisacodyl and sodium picosulphate in the treatment of chronic constipation. Curr Med Research Opinion 2007;23:691-699.

Plamondon S, Ng SC, Kamm MA. Thalidomide in luminal and fistulizing Crohn's disease resistant to standard therapies. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2007;25:557-67.

Maeda Y, Vaizey CJ, Kamm MA. Long-term results of perianal silicone injection for faecal incontinence. Colorectal Dis 2007;9:357-61.

Wald A, Scarpignato C, Kamm MA, Mueller-Lissner S, Helfrich I, Schuijt C, Bubeck J, Limoni C, Petrini O. The burden of constipation on quality of life: results of a multinational survey. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2007 Jul 15;26(2):227-36.

Wulkow R, Vix JM, Schuijt C, Peil H, Kamm MA, Jordan C. Randomised, placebo-controlled, double-blind study to investigate the efficacy and safety of the acute use of sodium picosulphate in patients with chronic constipation. Int J Clin Pract. 2007 Jun;61(6):944-50.

Ng SC, Kamm MA. Fulminant Crohn's colitis: when only an antibody will do. Inflamm Bowel Dis. 2007 Aug;13(8):971-4.

Dudding TC. Vaizey CJ. Jarrett ME. Cohen RG. Kamm MA. Permanent sacral nerve stimulation for treatment of functional anorectal pain: report of a case. [Case Reports. Journal Article] *Diseases of the Colon & Rectum.* 50(8):1275-8, 2007 Aug.

East JE. Kamm MA. Bassett P. Saunders BP. Magnification pan-chromoendoscopy remains the mainstay for colitis dysplasia detection and differentiation. [comment]. [Comment. Letter] *Gastroenterology*. 133(1):366-7; author reply 367, 2007 Jul.

Clark M. Colombel JF. Feagan BC. Fedorak RN. Hanauer SB. Kamm MA. Mayer L. Regueiro C. Rutgeerts P. Sandborn WJ. Sands BE. Schreiber S. Targan S. Travis S. Vermeire S. American gastroenterological association consensus development conference on the use of biologics in the treatment of inflammatory bowel disease, June 21-23, 2006. [113 refs] [Consensus Development Conference. Journal Article. Research Support, Non-U.S. Gov't] *Gastroenterology*. 133(1):312-39, 2007 Jul.

Hart AL. Plamondon S. Kamm MA. Topical tacrolimus in the treatment of perianal Crohn's disease: exploratory randomized controlled trial. [Journal Article. Randomized Controlled Trial. Research Support, Non-U.S. Gov't] *Inflammatory Bowel Diseases*. 13(3):245-53, 2007 Mar.

Ng SC. Arebi N. Kamm MA. Medium-term results of oral tacrolimus treatment in refractory inflammatory bowel disease. [Journal Article] *Inflammatory Bowel Diseases*. 13(2):129-34, 2007 Feb.

Kamm B. Kamm M. Biorefineries--multi product processes. [Review] [113 refs] [Journal Article. Review] *Advances in Biochemical Engineering-Biotechnology.* 105:175-204, 2007.

# Prof. Stella Knight

Kingston R., Burke F., Robinson J.H., Bedford P.A., Jones S.M., Knight S.C., & Williamson E.D. (2007) The fraction 1 and V protein antigens of Yersinia pestis activate dendritic cells to induce primary T cell responses. *Clin Exp Immunol*.

McCarthy N.E., Jones H.A., Marks N.A., Shiner R.J., Ind P.W., Al-Hassi H.O., English N.R., Murray C.M., Lambert J.R., Knight S.C., & Stagg A.J. (2007) Inhaled allergen-driven CD1c up-regulation and enhanced antigen uptake by activated human respiratory-tract dendritic cells in atopic asthma. *Clinical and Experimental Allergy* 37, 72-82.

Stagg A.J., Norin E., Midtvedt T., Kamm M.A., Knight S.C., & Björkstén B. (2007) Mesenteric dendritic cells from germ-free mice cause less T-cell simulation but still induce α4β7 integrin. *Microbial Ecology in Health and Disease* iFirst article, 1-13.

Kingston R., Burke F., Robinson J.H., Bedford P.A., Jones S.M., Knight S.C., & Williamson E.D. (2007) The fraction 1 and V protein antigens of Yersinia pestis activate dendritic cells to induce primary T cell responses. In Press. *Clin Exp Immunol*.

C L Price and S C Knight. Advanced glycation: a novel outlook on atherosclerosis. In press, Current Pharmaceutical Design, July 07.

# Dr Simon McLaughlin

Perry-Woodford ZL, McLaughlin SD. 2007. The Nurse specialists guide to ileo-anal pouch surgery and related complications. Gastrointestinal Nursing.

## Prof. John Northover

Patel HS, Silver AR, Northover JM. Anal cancer in renal transplant patients. Int J Colorectal Dis. 2007 Jan;22(1):1-5.

## Prof. Christine Norton

# Journal Articles:

Younge L, Norton C. Contribution of specialist nurses in managing patients with IBD. Br J Nurs. 2007 Feb 22-Mar 7;16(4):208-12. Review

Norton C. Gut Week - an important and easily digestible initiative. Br J Nurs. 2007 Jul 26-Aug 8;16(14):846.

Pares D, Duncan J, Dudding T, Phillips RK, Norton C. Investigation to predict faecal continence in patients undergoing reversal of a defunctioning stoma (Porridge enema test). Colorectal Dis. 2007 Aug 16;

Pares D, Norton C, Chelvanayagam S (2007). Fecal incontinence: the quality of reported randomized controlled trials in the last 10 years. *Diseases of the Colon & Rectum*; (accepted in press).

Hosker G, Cody J, Norton C. Electrical stimulation for faecal incontinence in adults. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2007 Jul 18;(3):CD001310.

Norton C, Thomas L, Hill. Guideline Development Group. Management of faecal incontinence in adults: summary of NICE guidance. BMJ. 2007 Jun 30;334(7608):1370-1. Review.

Gardener N, Avery K, Abrams P, Norton C (2007). Methods of development of a symptom and quality of life assessment for anal incontinence. Diseases of the Colon & Rectum; (accepted in press).

# Chapters:

Norton C (2007). Anal incontinence and evacuation difficulties. In: Schussler B, Baessler, Burgio KL, Moore K, Norton P, Stanton S (eds). *Pelvic floor re-education: principles and practice* (2nd Edition). London: Springer.

Norton C (2007). Faecal incontinence. In: Laycock, J. & Haslam, J (Eds). *Therapeutic management of incontinence and pelvic pain*. (1st edition 2002). Springer, London.

Norton C (2007). Biofeedback and anal sphincter exercises for faecal incontinence in adults. In: Webb C & Roe B (eds). Reviewing research evidence for nursing practice: systematic reviews. Blackwell Publishing, London. p. 52-9.

Norton C (2007). Conservative management of anal incontinence. In: Sultan AH, Thakar R, Fenner DE (eds). Perineal and anal sphincter trauma. London: Springer-Verlag p. 133-43.

## Books:

Norton C, Williams J, Whayman K, Nunwa A, Taylor C. (eds) (2008). Oxford handbook of gastrointestinal nursing (in press). Oxford: Oxford University Press.

# Dr Maxton Pitcher

Ng SC, Noursadeghi M, von Herbay A, Vaizey C, Pitcher MC, Flanagan KL. Cytomegalovirus ileitis associated with goblet cell carcinoid tumour of the appendix. J Infect. 2007 Mar;54(3):e153-6.

# Prof. Robin Phillips

von Roon AC, Tekkis PP, Clark SK, Heriot AG, Lovegrove RE, Truvolo S, Nicholls RJ, Phillips RK. The Impact of Technical Factors on Outcome of Restorative Proctocolectomy for Familial Adenomatous Polyposis. Dis Colon Rectum. 2007 Apr 27; 50: 1-10.

Latchford A, Volikos E, Johnson V, Rogers P, Suraweera N, Tomlinson I, Phillips R, Silver A. APC mutations in FAP-associated desmoid tumours are non-random but not 'just right'. Hum Mol Genet. 2007 Jan 1;16(1):78-82.

RKS Phillips. Commentary: Dim drums throbbing, in the hills half heard. Colorectal Disease 2007; 9: 308-309.

Thirlwell C, Howarth KM, Segditsas S, Guerra G, Thomas HJ, Phillips RKS, Talbot IC, Gorman M, Novelli MR, Sieber OM, Tomlinson IPM. Investigation of pathogenic mechanisms in multiple colorectal adenoma patients without germline APC or MYH/MUTYH mutations. British Journal of Cancer 2007; 96: 1729-34.

Jones A, Thirlwell C, Howarth KM, Graham T, Chambers W, Segditsas S, Page K, Phillips RKS, Thomas HJW, Sieber O, Sawyer EJ, Tomlinson IPM. Analysis of copy number changes suggests chromosomal instability in a minority of large colorectal adenomas. Journal Path 2007 (in press).

**Uraiqat AA, Byrne CMD, Phillips RKS.** Gaining length in ileal-anal pouch reconstruction – a review. Colorectal Disease 2007; 9: 657-661.

Von Roon A, Lovegrove RE, Neale K, Clark SK, Tekkis P, Phillips RKS. Comparison of outcomes of ileal pouch-anal anastomosis for familial adenomatous polyposis with and without prior ileo-rect anastomosis. BJS 2007 (in press).

Burn J, Bishop DT, Chapman PD, Elliot F, Bertario L, Dunlop M, Eccles D, Ellis A, Fidalgo P, Fodde R, Maher ER, Moslein G, Vasen HFA, Coaker J. Phillips RKS, Bulow S, Mathers JC. A randomized placebo controlled trial of aspirin and/or resistant starch as chemopreventive agents in young people with familial adenomatous polyposis: The CAPP1 Study. Clinical Cancer Reserach 2007 (in press).

Baker RP, Al-Kubati W, Atuf M, Phillips RKS. Nicorandil induced severe perianal ulceration. Techniques in Coloproctology 2007 (in press)

# Dr Brian Saunders, Dr Siwan Thomas-Gibson and Dr James East

Arebi N, Swain D, Suzuki N, Fraser C, Price A, Saunders BP. Endoscopic mucosal resection of 161 cases of large sessile or flat colorectal polyps. Scand J Gastroenterol. 2007 Jul;42(7):859-66.

East JE, Suzuki N, Arebi N, Bassett P, Saunders BP. Position changes improve visibility during colonoscope withdrawal: a randomized, blinded, crossover trial. Gastrointest Endosc. 2007 Feb;65(2):263-9.

Postgate A, Saunders B, Tjandra J, Vargo J. Argon plasma coagulation in chronic radiation proctitis. Endoscopy. 2007 Apr;39(4):361-5.

Carvajal-Carmona L, Howarth K, Lockett M, Polanco-Echeverry G, Volikos E, Gorman M, Barclay E, Martin L, Jones A, Saunders B, Guenther T, Donaldson A, Paterson J, Frayling I, Novelli M, Phillips R, Thomas H, Silver A, Atkin W, Tomlinson I. Molecular classification and genetic pathways in hyperplastic polyposis syndrome. J Pathol. 2007 May 14; [Epub ahead of print]

East JE, Suzuki N, Stavrinidis M, Guenther T, Thomas HJ, Saunders BP. Narrow band imaging for colonoscopic surveillance in hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer. Gut. 2007 Aug 6

Thomas-Gibson S, Bassett P, Suzuki N, Brown GJ, Williams CB, Saunders BP. Intensive training over 5 days improves colonoscopy skills long-term. Endoscopy. 2007 Sep;39(9):818-24.

East JE, Suzuki N, Saunders BP. Comparison of magnified pit pattern interpretation with narrow band imaging versus chromoendoscopy for diminutive colonic polyps: a pilot study. Gastrointest Endosc. 2007 Aug;66(2):310-6.

Postgate A, Saunders B. Reply to h. J. N. Andreyev. Endoscopy. 2007 Aug;39(8):752.

East JE, Saunders BP, Burling D, Boone D, Halligan S, Taylor SA. Surface Visualization at CT Colonography Simulated Colonoscopy: Effect of Varying Field of View and Retrograde View. Am J Gastroenterol. 2007 Jul 19; [Epub ahead of print]

East JE, Kamm MA, Bassett P, Saunders BP. Magnification pan-chromoendoscopy remains the mainstay for colitis dysplasia detection and differentiation. Gastroenterology. 2007 Jul;133(1):366-7.

East JE, Brooker JC, Rutter MD, Saunders BP. A Pilot Study of Intrastricture Steroid Versus Placebo Injection After Balloon Dilatation of Crohn's Strictures. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2007 Jul 10; [Epub ahead of print]

East JE, Guenther T, Kennedy RH, Saunders BP. Narrow band imaging avoids potential chromoendoscopy risks. Gut. 2007 Aug;56(8):1168-9.

East JE, Saunders BP. Look, Remove, and Discard: Can Narrow Band Imaging replace Histology for Small Colorectal Polyps? It's Time to Push the Button! Gastrointest Endosc 2007:66:953-6

Saunders BP, East JE. Does the variable-stiffness colonoscope reduce procedure-related pain and the amount of sedation required during colonoscopy? Nat Clin Pract Gastroenterol Hepatol 2007; Oct 30;

Thomas-Gibson S, Bassett P, Suzuki N, Brown G, Williams C, Saunders B. Intensive Colonoscopy Training over 5 Days Improves Colonoscopy Skills Long-term. Endoscopy 2007;39(9):818-24

Youd P, B Saunders. Lower GI endoscopy quiz. Medicine June 2007; Vol35, 6, 343-7

## **Book Chapter:**

Youd P, Saunders B. Lower GI endoscopy: Diagnosis and Therapeutics Springer 2007.

Latchford A, Saunders B. Duodenal disease in familial adenomatosis polyposis in "Hereditary Colorectal Cancer" Ed M Rodriguez-Bigas, Lynch, Tomlinson, Vasen. 2007

## Dr Julian Stern

# Journal Articles:

Chelvanayagam S, Stern J. Using therapeutic groups to support women with faecal incontinence. Br J Nurs. 2007 Feb 22-Mar 7:16(4):214-8.

Chelvanayagam S and Stern JM. (2007) Therapeutic Groups for women with faecal incontinence. B J Nursing 16:4: 214-218.

# Chapters:

Stern JM. (2007a) Psychological Aspects of faecal incontinence. In Ratto ed Faecal incontinence. Springer, Italy

Stern JM. (2007b) Psychological and Psychiatric assessment of the coloproctology patient in Given JC and Mortensen N eds Textbook of Anorectal disorders, Springer, Italy

Stern JM. (2007c) Chapter in Oxford handbook of gastrointestinal Nursing (in press).

# Dr Huw Thomas

Thirlwell C, Howarth KM, Segditsas S, Guerra G, Thomas HJ, Phillips RK, Talbot IC, Gorman M, Novelli MR, Sieber OM, Tomlinson IP. Investigation of pathogenic mechanisms in multiple colorectal adenoma patients without germline APC or MYH/MUTYH mutations. Br J Cancer. 2007 Jun 4;96(11):1729-34.

Geary J, Thomas HJ, Mackay J, Dorkins H, Barwell J, Hodgson SV. The management of families affected by hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer (HNPCC). Fam Cancer. 2007;6(1):13-9.

Tomlinson I, Webb E, Carvajal-Carmona L, Broderick P, Kemp Z, Spain S, Penegar S, Chandler I, Gorman M, Wood W, Barclay E, Lubbe S, Martin L, Sellick G, Jaeger E, Hubner R, Wild R, Rowan A, Fielding S, Howarth K, the Corgi consortium, Silver A, Atkin W, Muir K, Logan R, Kerr D, Johnstone E, Sieber O, Gray R, Thomas H, Peto J, Cazier JB, Houlston R. A genome-wide association scan of tag SNPs identifies a susceptibility variant for colorectal cancer at 8q24.21. Nat Genet 2007; 39:984-8.

Carvajal-Carmona LG, Howarth KM, Lockett M, Polanco-Echeverry GM, Gormna M, Jones AM, Barclay E, Martin L, Saunders B, Donaldson A, Patterson J, Frayling I, Izzat L, Maesha Deheragoda Marco R Novelli, Guenther T, Thomas H, Silver A, Atkin W, Tomlinson IPM. Molecular classification of Genetic pathways in hyperplastic polyposis. J.Path 2007; 212: 378-85

Thirlwell C, Howarth KM, Segditsas S, Guerra G, Thomas HJW, Phillips RKS, Talbot IC, Gorman M, Novelli MR, Sieber OM, Tomlinson IMP. Clues about the genetic origins of multiple colorectal adenoma patients without germline APC or MYH/Mutyh mutations. Br J Cancer 2007; 96: 1729-34

Jones AM, Thirlwell C, HowarthKM, Graham T, Chambers W, Segditsas S, Page KM, Phillips RKS, Thomas HJW, Sieber OM, Sawyer EJ, Tomlinson EPM. Analysis of copy number changes suggests chromosomal instability in a minority of large colorectal adenomas. Journal of Pathology 2007; 213: 249-56.

## Miss C. Vaizey and Miss Yasuko Maeda

Ng SC, Noursadeghi M, von Herbay A, Vaizey C, Pitcher MC, Flanagan KL. Cytomegalovirus ileitis associated with goblet cell carcinoid tumour of the appendix. J Infect. 2007 Mar;54(3):e153-6.

Maeda Y, Vaizey CJ, Norton C. St. Mark's Incontinence Score. Dis Colon Rectum. 2007 Sep 27; Maeda Y, Vaizey CJ, Kamm MA. Pilot study of two new injectable bulking agents for the treatment of faecal incontinence. Colorectal Dis. 2007 Jul 26.

Dudding TC, Pares D, Vaizey CJ, Kamm MA. Predictive factors for successful sacral nerve stimulation in the treatment of faecal incontinence: a 10-year cohort analysis. Colorectal Dis. 2007 Jul 26;

Dudding TC, Vaizey CJ, Jarrett ME, Cohen RG, Kamm MA. Permanent sacral nerve stimulation for treatment of functional anorectal pain: report of a case. Dis Colon Rectum. 2007 Aug;50(8):1275-8.

Maeda Y, Vaizey CJ, Kamm MA. Long-term results of perianal silicone injection for faecal incontinence. Colorectal Dis. 2007 May;9(4):357-61.

Maeda Y, Vaizey CJ, Norton C. St. Mark's incontinence score. Dis Colon Rectum. 2007 Dec;50(12):2252. Epub 2007 Sep 27.

## **Book Chapter:**

Injectable bulking agents

Vaizey CJ, Maeda Y. Faecal Incontinence. Springer, 2007.

Perry-Woodford ZL and McLaughlin SD (2007). A guide to ileo-anal pouch surgery and related complications Gastrointestinal Nursing 5 (4):18-24

Vujnovich A (2007). Abdominal wound management at home'. British Journal of Home Healthcare 2(3):4-6

Vujnovich A (2007). Skin care for the ileostomist'. IA Journal 196:10-16

## **Peer Reviews**

- Balakrishnan S, Samdani T, Singhal T, Hussain A, Grandy-Smith S, Nicholls J, El-Hasani S. Patient experience with gallstone disease in a national health service district hospital. JSLS. 2008 Oct-Dec;12(4):389-94.
- 2 Balakrishnan S, Singhal T, Samdani T, Hussain A, Shuaib S, Grandy-Smith S, Nicholls J, El-Hasani S. Laparoscopic inguinal hernia repair: over a thousand convincing reasons to go on. Hernia. 2008 Oct;12(5):493-8. Epub 2008 May 22.
- 3 Baker K, Raut P, Jass JR. Colorectal cancer cells express functional cell surface-bound TGFbeta. Int J Cancer. 2008 Apr 15;122(8):1695-700.
- 4 Bedford PA, Burke F, Stagg AJ, Knight SC. Dendritic cells derived from bone marrow cells fail to acquire and present major histocompatibility complex antigens from other dendritic cells. Immunology. 2008 Aug;124(4):542-52. Epub 2008 Feb 7.
- 5 Benson VS, Patnick J, Davies AK, Nadel MR, Smith RA, Atkin WS. International Colorectal Cancer Screening Network. Colorectal cancer screening: a comparison of 35 initiatives in 17 countries. Int J Cancer. 2008 Mar 15;122(6):1357-67.
- 6 Burch J. Nutrition for people with stomas 1: overview of issues. Nurs Times. 2008 Dec 2-8;104(48):24-5.
- 7 Burch J. Nutrition for people with stomas 2: An overview of dietary advice. Nurs Times. 2008 Dec 9-15;104(49):26-7.
- 8 Burling D, Moore A, Gupta A, East J, Tam E, Pickhardt PJ, Marshall M, Taylor SA. Effect of visualization display colour on polyp conspicuity at virtual colonoscopy. Clin Radiol. 2008 Sep;63(9):979-85. Epub 2008 Jun 10.
- 9 Burling D, Moore A, Marshall M, Weldon J, Gillen C, Baldwin R, Smith K, Pickhardt PJ, Honeyfield L, Taylor SA. Virtual colonoscopy: effect of computer-assisted detection (CAD) on radiographer performance. Clin Radiol. 2008 May;63(5):549-56. Epub 2008 Jan 15.
- Burn J, Bishop DT, Mecklin JP, Macrae F, Möslein G, Olschwang S, Bisgaard ML, Ramesar R, Eccles D, Maher ER, Bertario L, Jarvinen HJ, Lindblom A, Evans DG, Lubinski J, Morrison PJ, Ho JW, Vasen HF, Side L, Thomas HJ, Scott RJ, Dunlop M, Barker G, Elliott F, Jass JR, Fodde R, Lynch HT, Mathers JC. CAPP2 Investigators. Effect of aspirin or resistant starch on colorectal neoplasia in the Lynch syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2008 Dec 11;359(24):2567-78. Erratum in: N Engl J Med. 2009 Apr 2;360(14):1470.
- 11 Byrne CM, Uraiqat AA, Phillips RK. A systematic stapling defect a potential cause of 'anastomotic' leak after restorative proctocolectomy. Colorectal Dis. 2008 Mar;10(3):286-8. Epub 2007 Oct 19.
- 12 Christensen P, Bazzocchi G, Coggrave M, Abel R, Hulting C, Krogh K, Media S, Laurberg S. Outcome of transanal irrigation for bowel dysfunction in patients with spinal cord injury. J Spinal Cord Med. 2008;31(5):560-7.
- 13 Cotterill N, Norton C, Avery KN, Abrams P, Donovan JL. A patient-centered approach to developing a comprehensive symptom and quality of life assessment of anal incontinence. Dis Colon Rectum. 2008 Jan;51(1):82-7. Epub 2007 Nov 15.
- 14 Culkin A, Gabe SM, Bjarnason I, Grimble G, Madden AM, Forbes A. A double-blind, randomized, controlled crossover trial of glutamine supplementation in home parenteral nutrition. Eur J Clin Nutr. 2008 May;62(5):575-83. Epub 2007 Apr 18.
- Das P, Smith JJ, Lyons AP, Tekkis PP, Clark SK, Nicholls RJ. Assessment of the mucosa of the indefinitely diverted ileo-anal pouch. Colorectal Dis. 2008 Jun;10(5):512-7. Epub 2007 Nov 19.
- 16 Dudding TC, Meng Lee E, Faiz O, Parés D, Vaizey CJ, McGuire A, Kamm MA. Economic evaluation of sacral nerve stimulation for faecal incontinence. Br J Surg. 2008 Sep;95(9):1155-63.
- 17 **Dudding TC, Parés D, Vaizey CJ, Kamm MA**. Predictive factors for successful sacral nerve stimulation in the treatment of faecal incontinence: a 10-year cohort analysis. Colorectal Dis. 2008 Mar;10(3):249-56. Epub 2007 Jul 26.
- 18 East JE, Saunders BP. Narrow band imaging at colonoscopy: seeing through a glass darkly or the light of a new dawn? Expert Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2008 Feb;2(1):1-4.
- 19 East JE, Saunders BP, Boone D, Burling D, Halligan S, Taylor SA. Uni- and bidirectional wide angle CT colonography: effect on missed areas, surface visualization, viewing time and polyp conspicuity. Eur Radiol. 2008 Sep;18(9):1910-7. Epub 2008 Apr 15.
- 20 East JE, Saunders BP, Burling D, Boone D, Halligan S, Taylor SA. New Colonoscopic Technology or Back-to-Basic Techniques? Am J Gastroenterol. 2008 May 12.
- 21 East JE, Stavrindis M, Thomas-Gibson S, Guenther T, Tekkis PP, Saunders BP. A comparative study of standard vs. high definition colonoscopy for adenoma and hyperplastic polyp detection with optimized withdrawal technique. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2008 Sep 15;28(6):768-76.
- 22 East JE; Suzuki N; Stavrinidis M; Guenther T; Thomas HJW; Saunders BP. (Aug 2008). "A brownish depressed area": a novel narrow band imaging colonoscopic finding of a depressed adenoma Reply. GUT. 57:1177-1178.

- 23 East JE, Suzuki N, Bassett P, Stavrinidis M, Thomas HJ, Guenther T, Tekkis PP, Saunders BP. Narrow band imaging with magnification for the characterization of small and diminutive colonic polyps: pit pattern and vascular pattern intensity. Endoscopy. 2008 Oct;40(10):811-7. Epub 2008 Sep 30.
- 24 East JE, Suzuki N, Stavrinidis M, Guenther T, Thomas HJ, Saunders BP. Narrow band imaging for colonoscopic surveillance in hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer. Gut. 2008 Jan;57(1):65-70. Epub 2007 Aug 6.
- East JE, Tan EK, Bergman JJ, Saunders BP, Tekkis PP. Meta-analysis: narrow band imaging for lesion characterization in the colon, oesophagus, duodenal ampulla and lung. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2008 Oct 1;28(7):854-67. Epub 2008 Jul 10.
- 26 Faiz OD, Brown TJ, Colucci G, Grover M, Clark SK. Trends in colorectal day case surgery in NHS Trusts between 1998 and 2005. Colorectal Dis. 2008 Nov;10(9):935-42. Epub 2008 Feb 21.
- 27 Faiz O, Clark J, Brown T, Bottle A, Antoniou A, Farrands P, Darzi A, Aylin P. Traditional and laparoscopic appendectomy in adults: outcomes in English NHS hospitals between 1996 and 2006. Ann Surg. 2008 Nov;248(5):800-6.
- 28 Faiz O, Tekkis P, McGuire A, Papagrigoriadis S, Rennie J, Leather A. Is theatre utilization a valid performance indicator for NHS operating theatres? BMC Health Serv Res. 2008 Jan 31;8:28.
- 29 Grant AM, Wileman SM, Ramsay CR, Mowat NA, Krukowski ZH, Heading RC, Thursz MR, Campbell MK. REFLUX Trial Group. Minimal access surgery compared with medical management for chronic gastro-oesophageal reflux disease: UK collaborative randomised trial. BMJ. 2008 Dec 15;337:a2664.
- 30 Goh V, Liaw J, Bartram CI, Halligan S. Effect of temporal interval between scan acquisitions on quantitative vascular parameters in colorectal cancer: implications for helical volumetric perfusion CT techniques. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2008 Dec;191(6):W288-92.
- 31 Goh V, Halligan S, Daley F, Wellsted DM, Guenther T, Bartram Cl. Colorectal tumor vascularity: quantitative assessment with multidetector CT--do tumor perfusion measurements reflect angiogenesis? Radiology. 2008 Nov;249(2):510-7. Epub 2008 Sep 23.
- 32 Goh V, Halligan S, Gharpuray A, Wellsted D, Sundin J, Bartram CI. Quantitative assessment of colorectal cancer tumor vascular parameters by using perfusion CT: influence of tumor region of interest. Radiology. 2008 Jun;247(3):726-32. Epub 2008 Apr 10.
- 33 **Guenther T, Roessner A.** Pathology of the lower gastrointestinal tract research and practice. Editorial. Pathol Res Pract. 2008;204(7):429-30.
- 34 Hart AL, Plamondon S, Emmanuel AV, Kamm MA. Prospective evaluation of the relationship between stress and relapse in ulcerative colitis. J Clin Gastroenterol. 2008 Sep;42(8):963-4.
- 35 Holden NJ, Bedford PA, McCarthy NE, Marks NA, Ind PW, Jowsey IR, Basketter DA, Knight SC. Dendritic cells from control but not atopic donors respond to contact and respiratory sensitizer treatment in vitro with differential cytokine production and altered stimulatory capacity. Clin Exp Allergy. 2008 Jul;38(7):1148-59. Epub 2008 May 21.
- 36 Houston AM, Michael-Robinson JM, Walsh MD, Cummings MC, Ryan AE, Lincoln D, Pandeya N, Jass JR, Radford-Smith GL, O'Connell J. The "Fas counterattack" is not an active mode of tumor immune evasion in colorectal cancer with high-level microsatellite instability. Hum Pathol. 2008 Feb;39(2):243-50.
- 37 Hussain A, Mahmood H, Nicholls J, El-Hasani S. Prevention of intra-abdominal abscess following laparoscopic appendicectomy for perforated appendicitis: a prospective study. Singapore Med J. 2008 Sep;49(9):672-5.
- 38 Jaeger E; Webb E; Howarth K; Carvajal-Carmona L; Rowan A; Broderick P; Walther A; Spain S; Pittman A; Kemp Z; et al. (Jan 2008). Common genetic variants at the CRAC1 (HMPS) locus on chromosome 15q13.3 influence colorectal cancer risk. Nat Genet. 40:26-28.
- 36 Jarrett ME, Dudding TC, Nicholls RJ, Vaizey CJ, Cohen CR, Kamm MA. Sacral nerve stimulation for fecal incontinence related to obstetric anal sphincter damage. Dis Colon Rectum. 2008 May;51(5):531-7. Epub 2008 Feb 27.
- 37 Jass JR, O'Brien J, Riddell RH, Snover DC. Association of Directors of Anatomic and Surgical Pathology. Recommendations for the reporting of surgically resected specimens of colorectal carcinoma: Association of Directors of Anatomic and Surgical Pathology. Am J Clin Pathol. 2008 Jan;129(1):13-23.
- 38 Johnson MW, Maestranzi S, Duffy AM, Dewar DH, Forbes A, Bjarnason I, Sherwood RA, Ciclitira P, Nicholls JR. Faecal calprotectin: a noninvasive diagnostic tool and marker of severity in pouchitis. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2008 Mar;20(3):174-9.
- 39 Kamm MA, Lichtenstein GR, Sandborn WJ, Schreiber S, Lees K, Barrett K, Joseph R. Randomised trial of once- or twice-daily MMX mesalazine for maintenance of remission in ulcerative colitis. Gut. 2008 Jul;57(7):893-902. Epub 2008 Feb 13.

- 40 Kennedy R, Jenkins I, Finan PJ. Controversial topics in surgery: Splenic flexure mobilisation for anterior resection performed for sigmoid and rectal cancer. Ann R Coll Surg Engl. 2008 Nov;90(8):638-42.
- 41 Knight SC. Specialized perinodal fat fuels and fashions immunity. Immunity. 2008 Feb;28(2):135-8.
- 42 Kudo S, Lambert R, Allen JI, Fujii H, Fujii T, Kashida H, Matsuda T, Mori M, Saito H, Shimoda T, et al. Nonpolypoid neoplastic lesions of the colorectal mucosa. Gastrointest Endosc. 2008 Oct;68(4 Suppl):S3-47.
- 43 Kuester D, Dalicho S, Mönkemüller K, Benedix F, Lippert H, Guenther T, Roessner A, Meyer F. Synchronous multifocal colorectal carcinoma in a patient with delayed diagnosis of ulcerative pancolitis. Pathol Res Pract. 2008;204(12):905-10.
- 44 Lichtenstein GR, Kamm MA, Sandborn WJ, Lyne A, Joseph RE. MMX mesalazine for the induction of remission of mild-to-moderately active ulcerative colitis: efficacy and tolerability in specific patient subpopulations. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2008 Jun 1;27(11):1094-102.
- 45 Lloyd DA, Paynton SE, Bassett P, Mateos AR, Lovegrove JA, Gabe SM, Griffin BA. Assessment of long chain n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acid status and clinical outcome in adults receiving home parenteral nutrition. Clin Nutr. 2008 Dec;27(6):822-31. Epub 2008 Jul 17.
- 46 Lloyd DA, Zabron AA, Gabe SM. Chronic biochemical cholestasis in patients receiving home parenteral nutrition: prevalence and predisposing factors. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2008 Apr 1;27(7):552-60. Epub 2008 Jan 14.
- 47 Lohsiriwat V, Clark SK. Persistent perineal sinus after ileoanal pouch excision in inflammatory bowel diseases: incidence, risk factors, and clinical course. Dis Colon Rectum. 2008 Dec;51(12):1795-9. Epub 2008 Jul 15.
- 48 Maeda Y, Parés D, Norton C, Vaizey CJ, Kamm MA. Does the St. Mark's incontinence score reflect patients' perceptions? A review of 390 patients. Dis Colon Rectum. 2008 Apr;51(4):436-42. Epub 2008 Jan 25.
- 49 Maeda Y, Vaizey CJ, Hollington P, Stern J, Kamm MA. Physiological, psychological and behavioural characteristics of men and women with faecal incontinence. Colorectal Dis. 2008 Oct 21.
- Maeda Y, Vaizey CJ, Kamm MA. Pilot study of two new injectable bulking agents for the treatment of faecal incontinence. Colorectal Dis. 2008 Mar;10(3):268-72. Epub 2007 Jul 26.
- 51 Mawdsley JE, Hollington P, Bassett P, Windsor AJ, Forbes A, Gabe SM. An analysis of predictive factors for healing and mortality in patients with enterocutaneous fistulas. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2008 Nov 1;28(9):1111-21. Epub 2008 Jul 30.
- 52 Murray CD, Le Roux CW, Emmanuel AV, Halket JM, Przyborowska AM, Kamm MA, Murray-Lyon IM. The effect of Khat (Catha edulis) as an appetite suppressant is independent of ghrelin and PYY secretion. Appetite. 2008 Nov;51(3):747-50. Epub 2008 Jul 4.
- 53 Ng SC, Kamm MA. Therapeutic strategies for the management of ulcerative colitis. Inflamm Bowel Dis. 2008 Nov 4;15(6):935-950.
- 54 Nicholls J. Impact factor. Colorectal Dis. 2008 Sep;10(7):638.
- 55 Nicholls J. Anal fissure; surgery is the most effective treatment. Colorectal Dis. 2008 Jul;10(6):529-30.
- 56 Nicholls J. The multidisciplinary management of rectal cancer. Colorectal Dis. 2008 May;10(4):311-3.
- 57 Knight SC. Specialized perinodal fat fuels and fashions immunity. Immunity. 2008 Feb;28(2):135-8.
- 58 Ng SC, Kamm MA. Therapeutic strategies for the management of ulcerative colitis. Inflamm Bowel Dis. 2009 Jun;15(6):935-50.
- 59 Nur U, Rachet B, Parmar MK, Sydes MR, Cooper N, Lepage C, Northover JM, James R, Coleman MP. AXIS collaborators. No socioeconomic inequalities in colorectal cancer survival within a randomised clinical trial. Br J Cancer. 2008 Dec 2;99(11):1923-8. Epub 2008 Oct 28.
- 60 Ott SJ, Plamondon S, Hart A, Begun A, Rehman A, Kamm MA, Schreiber S. Dynamics of the mucosa-associated flora in ulcerative colitis patients during remission and clinical relapse. J Clin Microbiol. 2008 Oct;46(10):3510-3. Epub 2008 Aug 13.
- Parés D, Duncan J, Dudding T, Phillips RK, Norton C. Investigation to predict faecal continence in patients undergoing reversal of a defunctioning stoma (Porridge enema test). Colorectal Dis. 2008 May;10(4):379-85. Epub 2007 Aug 16.
- Peerlinck I, Amini-Nik S, Phillips RK, Iggo R, Lemoine NR, Tejpar S, Vassaux G. Therapeutic potential of replication-selective oncolytic adenoviruses on cells from familial and sporadic desmoid tumors. Clin Cancer Res. 2008 Oct 1;14(19):6187-92.
- 63 Perry-Woodford ZL and McLaughlin SD (2008). Recommended follow-up for the ileo-anal pouch patient. British Journal of Nursing 17(4):220-224
- 64 **Perry-Woodford ZL (2008).** A clinical audit of the ileo-anal pouch service at St Mark's Hospital, Gastrointestinal Nursing 6 (2): 36-41
- 65 Plante AF, Kamm MA. Life events in patients with vulvodynia. BJOG. 2008 Mar;115(4):509-14.

- Postgate AJ, Burling D, Gupta A, Fitzpatrick A, Fraser C. Safety, reliability and limitations of the given patency capsule in patients at risk of capsule retention. Dig Dis Sci. 2008 Oct;53(10):2732-8. Epub 2008 Mar 5.
- Postgate A, Despott E, Burling D, Gupta A, Phillips R, O'Beirne J, Patch D, Fraser C. Significant small-bowel lesions detected by alternative diagnostic modalities after negative capsule endoscopy. Gastrointest Endosc. 2008 Dec;68(6):1209-14.
- 68 Postgate A, Haycock A, Fitzpatrick A, Schofield G, Bassett P, Thomas-Gibson S, Fraser C. How Should We Train Capsule Endoscopy? A Pilot Study of Performance Changes During a Structured Capsule Endoscopy Training Program. Dig Dis Sci. 2008 Nov 26.
- 69 Postgate A, Tekkis P, Fitzpatrick A, Bassett P, Fraser C. The impact of experience on polyp detection and sizing accuracy at capsule endoscopy: implications for training from an animal model study. Endoscopy. 2008 Jun; 40(6):496-501.
- Powell N; Dunn J; Treibel TA; Thomas HJ; Mawdsley J; Orchard T; Teare JP; Negus R; Hoare JM. (Apr 2008). The changing pattern of peptic ulcer disease in London between 1985 and 2006. Gastroenterology. 134
- 71 Power E, Van Jaarsveld CH, McCaffery K, Miles A, Atkin W, Wardle J. Understanding intentions and action in colorectal cancer screening. Ann Behav Med. 2008 Jun;35(3):285-94. Epub 2008 Jun 25.
- 72 Rasheed S, Bowley DM, Aziz O, Tekkis PP, Sadat AE, Guenther T, Boello ML, McDonald PJ, Talbot IC, Northover JM. Can depth of tumour invasion predict lymph node positivity in patients undergoing resection for early rectal cancer? A comparative study between T1 and T2 cancers. Colorectal Dis. 2008 Mar;10(3):231-8.
- 73 Robb KA, Power E, Atkin W, Wardle J. Ethnic differences in participation in flexible sigmoidoscopy screening in the UK. J Med Screen. 2008;15(3):130-6.
- Robb KA, Solarin I, Power E, Atkin W, Wardle J. Attitudes to colorectal cancer screening among ethnic minority groups in the UK. BMC Public Health. 2008 Jan 25;8:34.
- 75 Saunders BP, East JE. What are the benefits of the variable-stiffness colonoscope? Nat Clin Pract Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2008 Jan;5(1):8-9. Epub 2007 Oct 30.
- 76 Schmulewitz L; Attard N; Fearfield L; Westaby D; Prasad P; Thomas HJW; Bunker CB. (Jul 2008). An unusual cutaneous-polyposis syndrome stabilized with acitretin. Brit J Dermatol. 159:228-230.
- 77 Segditsas S, Sieber OM, Rowan A, Setien F, Neale K, Phillips RK, Ward R, Esteller M, Tomlinson IP. Promoter hypermethylation leads to decreased APC mRNA expression in familial polyposis and sporadic colorectal tumours, but does not substitute for truncating mutations. Exp Mol Pathol. 2008 Dec;85(3):201-6. Epub 2008 Oct 11.
- 78 Symons NR, Guenther T, Gupta A, Northover JM. Para-Neorectal Mucinous Adenocarcinoma Following Childhood Pull-Through Procedure for Imperforate Anus. Colorectal Dis. 2008 Dec 22.
- 79 Tan EK, Vaizey C, Cornish J, Darzi A, Tekkis PP. Surgical strategies for faecal incontinence--a decision analysis between dynamic graciloplasty, artificial bowel sphincter and end stoma. Colorectal Dis. 2008 Jul;10(6):577-86. Epub 2007 Nov 12.
- 80 Taylor SA, Burling D, Roddie M, Honeyfield L, McQuillan J, Bassett P, Halligan S. Computer-aided detection for CT colonography: incremental benefit of observer training. Br J Radiol. 2008 Mar;81(963):180-6. Epub 2008 Jan 7.
- 81 Taylor SA, Greenhalgh R, Ilangovan R, Tam E, Sahni VA, Burling D, Zhang J, Bassett P, Pickhardt PJ, Halligan S. CT colonography and computer-aided detection: effect of false-positive results on reader specificity and reading efficiency in a low-prevalence screening population. Radiology. 2008 Apr;247(1):133-40. Epub 2008 Feb 21.
- 82 Taylor SA, Slater A, Burling DN, Tam E, Greenhalgh R, Gartner L, Scarth J, Pearce R, Bassett P, Halligan S. CT colonography: optimisation, diagnostic performance and patient acceptability of reduced-laxative regimens using barium-based faecal tagging. Eur Radiol. 2008 Jan;18(1):32-42. Epub 2007 Apr 3.
- 83 Tomlinson IP; Webb E; Carvajal-Carmona L; Broderick P; Howarth K; Pittman AM; Spain S; Lubbe S; Walther A; Sullivan K; et al. (May 2008). A genome-wide association study identifies colorectal cancer susceptibility loci on chromosomes 10p14 and 8q23.3. Nat Genet. 40:623-630.
- Thompson MR, Flashman KG, Wooldrage K, Rogers PA, Senapati A, O'Leary DP, Atkin W. Flexible sigmoidoscopy and whole colonic imaging in the diagnosis of cancer in patients with colorectal symptoms. Br J Surg. 2008 Sep;95(9):1140-6.
- 85 Taylor SA, Greenhalgh R, Ilangovan R, Tam E, Sahni VA, Burling D, Zhang J, Bassett P, Pickhardt PJ, Halligan S. CT colonography and computer-aided detection: effect of false-positive results on reader specificity and reading efficiency in a low-prevalence screening population. Radiology. 2008 Apr;247(1):133-40. Epub 2008 Feb 21.
- 86 Taylor SA, Slater A, Burling DN, Tam E, Greenhalgh R, Gartner L, Scarth J, Pearce R, Bassett P, Halligan S. CT colonography: optimisation, diagnostic performance and patient acceptability of reduced-laxative regimens using barium-based faecal tagging. Eur Radiol. 2008 Jan;18(1):32-42. Epub 2007 Apr 3.

- 87 Thomas Kalinski, Ralf Zwönitzer, Saadettin Sel, Matthias Evert, Thomas Günther, Harald Hofmann, Johannes Bernarding, Albert Roessner. Virtual 3D microscopy using multiplane whole slide images in diagnostic pathology. Am J Clin Pathol. 2008 Aug;130(2):259-64.
- 88 Ueno H, Mochizuki H, Hashiguchi Y, Ishiguro M, Kajiwara Y, Sato T, Shimazaki H, Hase K, Talbot IC. Histological grading of colorectal cancer: a simple and objective method. Ann Surg. 2008 May;247(5):811-8.
- 89 Vasen HFA; Moslein G; Alonso A; Aretz S; Bernstein I; Bertario L; Blanco I; Bulow S; Burn J; Capella G; et al. (May 2008). Guidelines for the clinical management of familial adenomatous polyposis (FAP). GUT. 57.
- 90 von Roon AC, Tekkis PP, Lovegrove RE, Neale KF, Phillips RK, Clark SK. Comparison of outcomes of ileal pouchanal anastomosis for familial adenomatous polyposis with and without previous ileorectal anastomosis. Br J Surg. 2008 Apr;95(4):494-8.
- 91 Vujnovich A. Pre and post-operative assessment of patients with a stoma. Nurs Stand. 2008 Jan 16-22;22(19):50-6.
- 92 Wald A, Scarpignato C, Mueller-Lissner S, Kamm MA, Hinkel U, Helfrich I, Schuijt C, Mandel KG. A multinational survey of prevalence and patterns of laxative use among adults with self-defined constipation. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2008 Oct 1;28(7):917-30. Epub 2008 Jul 17.
- 93 Walsh MD, Cummings MC, Buchanan DD, Dambacher WM, Arnold S, McKeone D, Byrnes R, Barker MA, Leggett BA, Gattas M, et al. Molecular, pathologic, and clinical features of early-onset endometrial cancer: identifying presumptive Lynch syndrome patients. Clin Cancer Res. 2008 Mar 15;14(6):1692-700
- 94 Will OC, Robinson J, Günther T, Phillips RK, Clark SK, Tomlinson I. APC mutation spectrum in ileoanal pouch polyps resembles that of colorectal polyps. Br J Surg. 2008 Jun;95(6):765-9.
- 95 Williams HR; Cox IJ; North BV; Patel VM; Marshall SE; Jewell DP; Ghosh S; Thomas HJ; Teare JP; Jakobovits S; et al. (Apr 2008). Crohn's disease is associated with a specific urinary metabolic profile. Gastroenterology. 134:A195-A195.
- 96 Youd P, Arebi N. Gastro-oesophageal Reflux Disease: What do we know? CME Gastro Hep Nutrition 2008
- 97 Zlobec I, Terracciano L, Tornillo L, Günthert U, Vuong T, Jass JR, Lugli A. Role of RHAMM within the hierarchy of well-established prognostic factors in colorectal cancer. Gut. 2008 Oct;57(10):1413-9.
- 98 Zlobec I, Vuong T, Compton CC, Lugli A, Michel RP, Hayashi S, Jass JR. Combined analysis of VEGF and EGFR predicts complete tumour response in rectal cancer treated with preoperative radiotherapy. Br J Cancer. 2008 Jan 29;98(2):450-6.
- 99 Zlobec I, Baker K, Minoo P, Jass JR, Terracciano L, Lugli A. Node-negative colorectal cancer at high risk of distant metastasis identified by combined analysis of lymph node status, vascular invasion, and Raf-1 kinase inhibitor protein expression. Clin Cancer Res. 2008 Jan 1;14(1):143-8.
- 100 Zlobec I, Minoo P, Baumhoer D, Baker K, Terracciano L, Jass JR, Lugli A. Multimarker phenotype predicts adverse survival in patients with lymph node-negative colorectal cancer. Cancer. 2008 Feb 1;112(3):495-502.

## **Reviews**

- 1 Arebi N, Gurmany S, Bullas D, Hobson A, Stagg A, Kamm M. Review article: the psychoneuroimmunology of irritable bowel syndrome--an exploration of interactions between psychological, neurological and immunological observations. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2008 Oct 1;28(7):830-40. Epub 2008 Jul 10.
- Beath S, Pironi L, Gabe S, Horslen S, Sudan D, Mazeriegos G, Steiger E, Goulet O, Fryer J. Collaborative strategies to reduce mortality and morbidity in patients with chronic intestinal failure including those who are referred for small bowel transplantation. Transplantation. 2008 May 27;85(10):1378-84.
- 3 **Burch J, Sica J.** Common peristomal skin problems and potential treatment options. Br J Nurs. 2008 Sep 25-Oct 8;17(17):S4, S6, S8 passim.
- 4 **Burch J, Sica J.** One-and two-piece colostomy appliances: merits and indications.Br J Nurs. 2007 Sep 27-Oct 10;16(17):1042, 1044-7.
- 5 Burling D, East JE, Taylor SA. Investigating rectal bleeding. BMJ. 2007 Dec 15;335(7632):1260-2.
- 6 **Dudding TC, Vaizey CJ, Kamm MA.** Obstetric anal sphincter injury: incidence, risk factors, and management. Ann Surg. 2008 Feb;247(2):224-37.
- 7 East JE, Guenther T, Saunders BP. Novel approaches in colorectal endoscopy: what do we need biopsies for? Pathol Res Pract. 2008;204(7):459-67. Epub 2008 Jun 11.
- 8 East JE, Saunders BP, Jass JR. Sporadic and syndromic hyperplastic polyps and serrated adenomas of the colon: classification, molecular genetics, natural history, and clinical management. Gastroenterol Clin North Am. 2008 Mar;37(1):25-46
- Gooding IR, Springall R, Talbot IC, Silk DB. Idiopathic small-intestinal inflammation after colectomy for ulcerative colitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2008 Jun;6(6):707-9. Epub 2008 May 7.
- 10 Greenhalgh R, Cohen CR, Burling D, Taylor SA. Investigating perianal pain of uncertain cause. BMJ. 2008 Feb 16;336(7640):387-9.
- 11 Hurlstone DP, Saunders BP, Church JM. Endoscopic surveillance of the ileoanal pouch following restorative proctocolectomy for familial adenomatous polyposis Endoscopy. 2008 May;40(5):437-42. Epub 2008 Apr 9.
- 12 James E East, Thomas Guenther, Brian P Saunders. Novel approaches in colorectal endoscopy: what do we need biopsies for? Pathol Res Pract. 2008;204(7):459-67.
- 13 Jass JR. Molecular heterogeneity of colorectal cancer: Implications for cancer control. Surg Oncol. 2007 Dec;16 Suppl 1:S7-9. Epub 2007 Nov 26.
- 14 Jass JR. Colorectal polyposes: from phenotype to diagnosis. Pathol Res Pract. 2008;204(7):431-47. Epub 2008 Jun 9.
- 15 Jass JR. Gastrointestinal polyposes: clinical, pathological and molecular features. Gastroenterol Clin North Am. 2007 Dec;36(4):927-46, viii.
- 16 Kam KY, Lamont RF. Developments in the pharmacotherapeutic management of spontaneous preterm labor. Expert Opin Pharmacother. 2008 May;9(7):1153-68.
- 17 Kamm MA, Ng SC. Perianal fistulizing Crohn's disease: a call to action. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2008 Jan;6(1):7-10. Epub 2007 Dec 11.
- 18 Lichtenstein GR, Kamm MA. 5-aminosalicylate formulations for the treatment of ulcerative colitis--methods of comparing release rates and delivery of 5-aminosalicylate to the colonic mucosa. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2008 Sep 15;28(6):663-73.
- 19 Loh K, Chia JA, Greco S, Cozzi SJ, Buttenshaw RL, Bond CE, Simms LA, Pike T, Young JP, Jass JR, et al. Bone morphogenic protein 3 inactivation is an early and frequent event in colorectal cancer development. Genes Chromosomes Cancer. 2008 Jun;47(6):449-60.
- 20 Ng SC, Kamm MA. Review article: new drug formulations, chemical entities and therapeutic approaches for the management of ulcerative colitis. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2008 Oct 1;28(7):815-29.
- 21 Ng SC, Kamm MA. Management of postoperative Crohn's disease. Am J Gastroenterol. 2008 Apr;103(4):1029-35. Epub 2008 Mar 26.
- 22 **Norton C.** Editorial comment re: Sacral nerve stimulation for fecal incontinence and constipation in adults: a short version Cochrane review. Neurourol Urodyn. 2008;27(3):154.

- 23 Parés D, Norton C, Chelvanayagam S. Fecal incontinence: the quality of reported randomized, controlled trials in the last ten years. Dis Colon Rectum. 2008 Jan;51(1):88-95.
- 23 **Perry-Woodford Z, McLaughlin S.** Recommended follow-up for ileo-anal pouch patient. Br J Nurs. 2008 Feb 28-Mar 12;17(4):220-4.
- 24 Perry-Woodford ZL (2008). Intestinal pouches in Burch J (Ed) Stoma Care Willey-Blackwell Ltd. London (? No date and page)
- Rasheed S, McDonald PJ, Northover JM, Guenther T. Angiogenesis and hypoxic factors in colorectal cancer. Pathol Res Pract. 2008;204(7):501-10. Epub 2008 Jun 9.
- Rubin DT, Cruz-Correa MR, Gasche C, Jass JR, Lichtenstein GR, Montgomery EA, Riddell RH, Rutter MD, Ullman TA, Velayos FS, Itzkowitz S. 5-ASA in Colorectal Cancer Prevention Meeting Group. Colorectal cancer prevention in inflammatory bowel disease and the role of 5-aminosalicylic acid: a clinical review and update. Inflamm Bowel Dis. 2008 Feb;14(2):265-74.
- 27 Sahni VA, Ahmad R, Burling D. Which method is bets for imaging of perianal fistula. Abdom Imaging. 2008 Jan-Feb;33(1):26-30.
- 28 Schreiber S, Kamm MA, Lichtenstein GR. Mesalamine with MMX technology for the treatment of ulcerative colitis. Expert Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2008 Jun;2(3):299-314.
- 29 Stern JM, Jacyna N, Lloyd DA. Review article: psychological aspects of home parenteral nutrition, abnormal illness behaviour and risk of self-harm in patients with central venous catheters. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2008 May;27(10):910-8. Epub 2008 Feb 12.
- 30 Stern JM, Jacyna N, Lloyd D (2008). Psychological aspects of HPN, Abnormal Illness Behaviour, and risk of Self-Harm in patients with Central Venous Catheters. Alimentary Pharmacology and Therapeutics 17,2,175-184
- 31 Taylor C. Discharge after colorectal cancer surgery 1: an overview. Nurs Times. 2008 Jul 15-21;104(28):28-9.
- 32 Taylor C. Discharge after colorectal cancer surgery 2: planning. Nurs Times. 2008 Jul 22-28;104(29):30-1.
- 33 Thomas-Gibson S. The caecum or not the caecum? Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2008 Jun;20(6):500-2.
- 34 Ueno H, Mochizuki H, Hashiguchi Y, Ishiguro M, Kajiwara Y, Sato T, Shimazaki H, Hase K, Talbot IC. Histological grading of colorectal cancer: a simple and objective method. Ann Surg. 2008 May;247(5):811-8.
- 35 Vicky Goh, Steve Halligan, Frances Daley, David M Wellsted, Thomas Guenther, Clive I Bartram. Quantitative assessment of coloretcal tumor vascularity using MDCT: Do tumor perfusion measurments reflect angiogenesis? Radiology. 2008 Nov;249(2):510-7. Epub 2008 Sep 23.
- 36 Vujnovich A (2008). Pre and post-operative assessment of patient with a stoma' Nursing Standard 22(19):50-56
- Will OC, Man RF, Phillips RK, Tomlinson IP, Clark SK. Familial adenomatous polyposis and the small bowel: a loco-regional review and current management strategies. Pathol Res Pract. 2008;204(7):449-58. Epub 2008 Jun 6.
- 38 Williams J. Thirty years of the ileal-anal pouch and beyond. Br J Nurs. 2008 Sep 25-Oct 8;17(17):S20-3.
- 39 Williams J. Flatus, odour and the ostomist: coping strategies and interventions.Br J Nurs. 2008 Jan 24-Feb 13;17(2):S10, S12-4.

# **Books and Chapters**

Stern JM (2008a). Psychological and Psychiatric assessment of the coloproctology patient in Given JC and Mortensen N eds Textbook of Anorectal disorders, Springer, Italy.

Stern JM (2008b). Chapter "Psychological aspects of GI disorders" in Oxford handbook of gastrointestinal Nursing, OUP, Oxford.

M. Pross, T. Günther, A. Roessner, H. Lippert (editors), 2nd ed., 2008. Gastrointestinale Stromatumoren – Diagnostik und klinisches Management ISBN 3-00-015445-0.

